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BEFORE THE 

POSTAL RATE COMMISSION 

-_-_- --_______ - x 

In the Matter of: 

POSTAL RATE AND FEE CHANGES : Docket No. R97-1 

__-_-_-_-----_- X 

Third Floor Hearing Room 

Postal Rate Commission 

1333 H Street, N.W. 

Washington, D.C. 20268 

Volume 37 

Monday, March 30, 1998 

The above-entitled matter came on for hearing, 

pursuant to notice, at 9:32 a.m. 

BEFORE: 

HON. EDWARD J. GLEIMAN, CHAIRMAN 

HON. GEORGE W. HALEY, COMMISSIONER 

HON. GEORGE A. OMAS, COMMISSIONER 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 
Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 842-0034 
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APPEARANCES: 

On behalf of the United States Postal Service: 

SUSAN DUCHEK, ESQUIRE 

ERIC KOETTING, ESQUIRE 

RICHARD COOPER, ESQUIRE 

MICHAEL TIDWELL, ESQUIRE 

ANNE REYNOLDS, ESQUIRE 

DAVID RUBIN, ESQUIRE 

KENNETH N. HOLLIES, ESQUIRE 

SCOTT L. REITER, ESQUIRE 

ANTHONY ALVERNO, ESQUIRE 

United States Postal Service 

475 L'Enfant Plaza West, SW 

Washington, D.C. 20260 

On behalf of American Business Press: 

DAVID STRAUS, ESQUIRE 

Thompson Coburn 

700 14th Street, NW, Suite 900 

Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 508-1013 

fax (202) 508-1010 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 
Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 842-0034 
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APPEARANCES: [continued] 

On behalf of the Association of Alternate Postal Systems: 

BONNIE S. BLAIR, ESQUIRE 

Thompson Coburn 

700 14th Street, NW, Suite 900 

Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 508-1003 

fax (202) 508-1010 

On behalf of Nashua Photo, Inc.; District Photo, Inc.; 

Mystic Color Lab; Seattle FilmWorks, Inc.; ValPak Direct 

Marketing Systems, Inc.; ValPak Dealers' Association; Carol 

Wright Promotions: 

WILLIAM J. OLSON, ESQUIRE 

ALAN WOLL, ESQUIRE 

JOHN S. MILES, ESQUIRE 

JOHN F. CALLENDER, JR., ESQUIRE 

William J. Olson, P.C. 

8180 Greensboro Drive, Suite 1070 

McLean, VA 22102-3823 

(703) 356-5070 

fax (703) 356-5085 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 
Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 842-0034 
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APPEARANCES: [continued] 

On behalf of Readers Digest Association, Parcel Shippers 

Association: 

TIMOTHY J. MAY, ESQUIRE 

Patton Boggs, LLP 

2550 M Street, NW 

Washington, D.C. 20037 

(202) 457 '-6050 

On behalf of Advert ,ising Mail Marketing Association: 

IAN D. VOLNER, ESQUIRE 

Venable, Baetjer, Howard & Civilletti 

1201 New York Avenue, NW 

Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 962-4814 

fax (202) 962-8300 

On behalf of the Dow Jones & Company, Inc.: 

SAM BEHRENDS, ESQUIRE 

MICHAEL F. MCBRIDE, ESQUIRE 

LeBoeuf, Lamb, Greene & Macrae 

1875 Connecticut Avenue, NW 

Washington, D.C. 20009 

(202) 986-8018 

fax (202) 986-8102 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 
Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 842-0034 
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APPEARANCES: [continued] 

On behalf of the Major Mailers Association: 

RICHARD LITTELL, ESQUIRE 

1220 19th Street, NW, Suite 400 

Washington, D.C. 20036 

(202) 466-8260 

On behalf of the Office of Consumer Advocate: 

SHELLEY S. DREIFUSS, ESQUIRE 

KENNETH E. RICHARDSON, ESQUIRE 

Office of the Consumer Advocate 

Postal Rate Commission 

1333 H Street, NW, Suite 300 

Washington, D.C. 20268 

On behalf of the United Parcel Service: 

JOHN E. McKEEVER, ESQUIRE 

Piper & Marbury 

3400 Two Logan Square 

18th and Arch Streets 

Philadelphia, PA 19103 

(215) 656-3310 

fax (215) 656-3301 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 
Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 842-0034 
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APPEARANCES: [continued] 

On behalf of Hallmark Cards, Incorporated: 

DAVID F. STOVER, ESQUIRE 

2070 S. Columbus Street, Suite 1B 

Arlington, VA 22206 

(703) 998-2568 

fax (703) 998-2987 

On behalf of ADVO, Inc.: 

JOHN M. BURZIO, ESQUIRE 

THOMAS W. MCLAUGHLIN, ESQUIRE 

Burzio & McLauglin 

1054 31st Street, NW, Suite 540 

Washington, D.C. 20007 

(202) 965-4555 

fax (202) 965-4432 

On behalf of Time Warner, Inc.: 

JOHN M. BURZIO, ESQUIRE 

TIMOTHY L. KEEGAN, ESQUIRE 

1054 31st Street, NW, Suite 540 

Washington, D.C. 20007 

(202) 965-4555 

fax (202) 965-4432 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 
Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 842-0034 
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APPEARANCES: [continued] 

On behalf of the Direct Marketers Association: 

DANA T. ACKERLY, II, ESQUIRE 

MICHAEL D. BERGMAN, ESQUIRE 

Covington & Burling 

1201 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW 

Washington, D.C. 20016 

(202) 662-5296 

fax (202) 778-5296 

On behalf of the Newspaper Association of America: 

WILLIAM B. BAKER, ESQUIRE 

ALAN R. JENKINS, ESQUIRE 

MICHAEL YOURSHAW, ESQUIRE 

Wiley, Rein & Fielding 

1776 K Street, NW 

Washington, D.C. 20006 

(202) 429-7255 

fax (202) 429-7049 

ROBERT J. BRINKMANN 

Newspaper Association of America 

529 14th Street, NW, Suite 440 

Washington, D.C. 20045-1402 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 
Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 842-0034 
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APPEARANCES: [continued] 

On behalf of the McGraw-Hill Companies, Inc.: 

TIMOTHY W. BERGIN, ESQUIRE 

Squire, Sanders & Dempsey 

1201 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW, Suite 500 

P.O. Box 407 

Washington, D.C. 20044 

(202) 626-6608 

fax (202) 626-6780 

On behalf of the Mail Order Association of America: 

DAVID C. TODD, ESQUIRE 

Patton Boggs, LLP 

2550 M Street, NW 

Washington, D.C. 20037 

(202) 457-6410 

fax (202) 457-6513 

On behalf of David B. Popkin: 

DAVID B. POPKIN 

P.O. Box 528 

Englewood, NJ 07631-0528 

(201) 569-2212 

fax (201) 569-2864 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 
Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 842-0034 
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APPEARANCES: [continued] 

On behalf of the Magazine Publishers of America: 

JAMES R. CREGAN, ESQUIRE 

Magazine Publishers of America 

1211 Connecticut Avenue, NW, Suite 610 

Washington, D.C. 20036 

(202) 296-7277 

fax (202) 296-0343 

On behalf of the Alliance of Nonprofit Mailers: 

JOEL T. THOMAS, ESQUIRE 

11326 Dockside Circle 

Reston, VA 20191 

(703) 476-4646 

fax (703) 620-2338 

On behalf of the National Newspaper Association: 

TONDA F. RUSH, ESQUIRE 

King & Ballon 

P.O. Box 50301 

Arlington, VA 22205 

(703) 534-5750 

fax (703) 534-5751 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 
Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 842-0034 
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APPEARANCES: [continued] 

On behalf of the National Newspaper Association: 

[continued] 

SENNY BOONE 

National Newspaper Association 

1525 Wilson Boulevard, Suite 550 

Arlington, VA 22209 

(703) 907-7900 

On behalf of the National Federation of Nonprofits: 

CAROLYN EMIGH, ESQUIRE 

Nonprofit Service Group 

815 15th Street, NW, Suite 822 

Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 628-4380 

On behalf of the Florida Gift Fruit Shippers Association: 

M.W. WELLS, JR., ESQUIRE 

Maxwell W. Wells, Jr., P.A. 

105 E. Robinson Street, Suite 201 

Orlando, FL 32801 

(407) 422-8250 

fax (407) 422-8262 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 
Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 842-0034 
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APPEARANCES: [continued] 

On behalf of the Recording Industry Association of America, 

and Advertising Mail Marketing Association: 

N. FRANK WIGGINS, ESQUIRE 

Venable, Baetjer, Howard & Civiletti, L.L.P. 

1201 New York Avenue, NW 

Washington, D.C. 

(202) 962-4957 

On behalf of Edison Electric Institute: 

R. BRIAN CORCORAN, ESQUIRE 

Oliver & Oliver, P.C. 

1090 Vermont Avenue, NW, Suite 800 

Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 371-5656 

fax (202) 289-8113 

On behalf of American Business Press: 

STEPHEN FELDMAN, ESQUIRE 

Ramsey, Cook, Looper & Kurlander 

c/o Thompson Coburn 

700 14th Street, NW, Suite 900 

Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 508-1022 

fax (202) 508-1010 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 
Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 842-0034 
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APPEARANCES: [continued] 

On behalf of Douglas F. Carlson: 

DOUGLAS F. CARLSON 

P.O. Box 12574 

Berkeley, CA 94712-3574 

(510) 597-9995 

On behalf of the Alliance of Non Profit Mailers: 

DAVID M. LEVY, ESQUIRE 

Sidley & Austin 

1722 I Street, NW 

Washington, D.C. 20006-3704 

(202) 736-8214 

On behalf of the National Association of Presort Mailers: 

HENRY HART, ESQUIRE 

Hazel & Thomas 

P.O. Box 820 

Alexandria, VA 22313 

(703) 838-5153 

fax (703) 836-8062 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 
Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 842-0034 
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APPEARANCES: [continued] 

On behalf of Brooklyn Union Gas Company: 

MICHAEL HALL, ESQUIRE 

Cullen & Dykman 

1225 19th Street, NW 

Washington, D.C. 20036 

(202) 223-8890 

On behalf of Niagara Telephone Company: 

TIMOTHY E. WELCH, ESQUIRE 

Hill & Welch 

1330 New Hampshire Avenue, NW, Suite 113 

Washington, D.C. 20036 

(202) 775-0070 

fax (202) 775-9026 

On behalf of the Coalition of Religious Press Associations: 

JOHN STAPERT 

Associated Church Press 

18653 N. 41st Place 

Phoenix, AZ 85024-3759 

(602) 569-6371 

fax (602) 569-6180 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 
Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 842-0034 
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APPEARANCES: [continued] 

On behalf of the Greeting Card Association: 

ALAN R. SWENDIMAN, ESQUIRE 

Jackson & Campbell, P.C. 

1120 20th Street, NW, Suite 300 South 

Washington, D.C. 20036-3437 

(202) 457-1645 

fax (202) 457-1617 

On behalf of LabOne, Inc., Osborn Laboratories, Inc., and 

Clinical Reference Laboratory, Inc.: 

JOSEPH C. BENAGE, ESQUIRE 

Hillix, Brewer, Hoffhaus, Whittaker & Wright 

2420 Pershing Road 

Kansas City, MO 64108-2574 

(816) 221-0355 

fax (816) 421-2896 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 
Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 842-0034 
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WITNESS 

LESLIE M. SCHENK 

BY MR. LEVY 

i 

CONTENTS 

DIRECT CROSS REDIRECT RECROSS 

19930 

DOCUMENTS TRANSCRIBED INTO THE RECORD: 

Designated written cross-examination of 

various additional witnesses 

Christensen Associates additional rebuttal 

testimony of Witness Leslie M. Schenk 

Cross-examination Exhibit ANM-XE-1 

Cross-Examination Exhibit ANMXE-4 

PAGE 

19871 

19922 

20015 

20024 

EXHIBITS 

EXHIBITS AND/OR TESTIMONY IDENTIFIED RECEIVED 

Designated written cross-examination 

of various additional witnesses 

Christensen Associates additional 

rebuttal testimony of Witness 

19871 19871 

Leslie M. Schenk 19922 19922 

Cross-Examination Exhibit No. ANMXE-1 19938 20015 

Cross-Examination Exhibit No. ANMXE-2 19941 20023 

Cross-Examination Exhibit Nos. ANM-XE-3A 19941 20023 

Cross-Examination Exhibit No. ANM-XE-3B 19941 20023 

Cross-Examination Exhibit ANM-XE-4 20024 20024 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 
Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 842-0034 
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PROCEEDINGS 

[9:32 a.m.1 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Good morning. Today we resume 

hearings in Docket R97-1 to continue cross-examination of 

Postal Service Witness Leslie Schenk. During the hearings 

on March 20 I directed the Postal Service to attempt to 

obtain disqualification logs from the 30 sites examined in 

Ms. Schenk's rebuttal testimony. That ruling appears in the 

transcript at page 19646. 

The Postal Service filed the materials it was able 

to find on Thursday, March 26, as Library Reference H-354. 

The Alliance of Nonprofit Mailers has reserved the right to 

cross-examine concerning all aspects of Witness Schenk's 

survey of the use of nonprofit indicia on Standard A Regular 

mail. 

Does any other party intend to cross-examine on 

this subject? 

Before we begin I have a few brief housekeeping 

matters to take care of. A number of participants have 

designated for incorporation into the record material 

submitted in response to sponsoring witnesses' completed 

cross-examination. I directed that such designations be 

completed by Friday, March 27, and I'll admit these 

materials into evidence today subject to oppositions filed 

by April 2. 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 
Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 842-0034 
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Two of these requests call for special comment. 

On March 26 designation of the Office of the Consumer 

Advocate noted that its request for incorporation of a 

response by Postal Service Witness Fronk was untimely. OCA 

explained the cause for the delay, and I find the 

justification adequate. On March 27 the Newspaper 

Association of America asked that Library Reference 

NNA/R97-1, LR-2, be admitted into evidence in its entirety. 

This document is quite lengthy, and only limited portions 

have been referred to during this case. I will admit this 

document into evidence subject to objections filed by April 

2. 

I'm handing the reporter two copies of the 

designated materials, and I'll direct that they be 

transcribed into the record at this point and admitted into 

evidence. 

[Designated written 

cross-examination of various 

additional witnesses was received 

into evidence and transcribed into 

the record.1 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 

Washington, D.C. 20005 
(202) 842-0034 
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BEFORE THE 
POSTAL RATE COMMISSION 

WASHINGTON, DC 20268-0001 

Postal Rate and Fee Changes, 1997 Docket No. R97-1 

DESIGNATION OF ADDITIONAL 
WRITTEN CROSS-EXAMINATION 

Party Interroqatories 

WITNESS RESPONSES 

James A. Clifton (ABA,EEI&NAPM-Ti) 
United States Postal Service USPS/ABA,EEIBNAPM-TI-40j-k. 41 

James A. Clifton (ABABNAA-TI) 
United States Postal Service Written responses to questions posed during oral 

cross-examination at Tr. 21/11061, lines 13-14. 
22-23, and Tr. 21/11062, lines 9-12 

Val-Pak Direct Marketing Systems, Inc. Written response to question posed during oral 
Val-Pak Dealers’ Association, Inc. and cross-examination at Tr. 21/I 1028, lines 6-8 
Carol-Wright Promotions, Inc. 

Kevin Neels (UPS-TI) 
United States Postal Service 

Kevin Neels (UPS-STI) 
Office of the Consumer Advocate 

Ralph J. Moden (USPS-T4) 
American Business Press 

Mark A. Smith (USPS-ST45) 
Postal Rate Commission 

Michael D. Bradley (USPS-ST%) 
Oftice of the Consumer Advocate 

Carl G. Degen (USPS-RTG) 
Postal Rate Commission 

USPS/UPS-TI-49-51 

OCAJUPS-STI-1 

ABPIUSPS-T4-19 (updated 12/24/97) 

Supplemental Response to POIR No. 15. 
Questions 1-2 

OCAIUSPS-ST55-1 

Written response to question posed during oral 
cross-examination at Tr. 36/19434-35 
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lnterrooatories 

INSTITUTIONAL RESPONSES 

United States Postal Service 
Office of the Consumer Advocate ocAIusPs-120-125 

OCAIUSPS-T32-2-6 redirected to USPS 

Postal Rate Commission NAAIUSPS-RFA-1 

;;ymrhd , 

Margaret P. Crenshaw 
Secretary 
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Response of ABA/EEI/NAPM Witness Cliflon 
to Interrogatories of USPS 

USPSIABAIEEIINAPM-TI40 

Suppose that First-Class letter rates were increased by 10 percent across the board. 

j. 

k. 

Please confirm that single-piece First-Class lezters are less price inelastic than 
workshared First-Class letters with respect to the price of First-Class letters. 
Please explain any negative response. 
Does this suggest that single-piece First-Class lexters have more competitive 
alternatives than workshared First-Class letters? Please explain any negative 
answer. 

RESPONSE 

j. The exercise in parts a. through g. shows that First-Class single-piece letters have a 
greater response to an increase in the price of all First-Class lefters than do First-Class workshared 
leners using Thress’s coeffaients. The exercise in parts a. through g. does m show that First- 
Class single-piece letters are more elastic than First-Class workshared letters. Tbe term price 
elastic (i.e., response to a change in the good’s own price) refers to the response of quantity 
demanded (mail volume in this case) to a change in the price of the good being examined with all 
other factors held constant. Parts a. through g. of this question have examined the effect of a 
change in the prices of !& First-Class single-piece letters and First-Class workshared letters. 
Tbe response of First-Class single-piece lexters to a change in the prices of both First-Class single- 
piece letters and First-Class workshared letters should not be confused with the response or 
elasticity of First-Class single-piece leners to a change in the price of only First-Class single-piece 
letters, holding the price of First-Class workshared lexters constant. This elasticity is -0.189. 

k. No. Please see my iesponse to part j. 
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Response of ABA/EEI/NAPM Witness Clifton 
to Interrogalories of USPS 

USPSIABAIEEIINAPM-TI-41 

Please refer to your response to USPS/ABA/lXVNAPM-TI-13. In response to a request that you 
calculate the elasticity shown in your Technical Appendix A.4, using total mail processing labor (dir- 
plus overhead), for the periods FY 90 to FY 92 and FY 91 to FY 93, you indicated that you were unable 
to do so because you did not have the necessary data. The necessary data, from the Cost & Revenue 
Analysis reports for the aforementioned fiscal years, are attached. Please calculate the elasticity shown 
in your Technical Appendix A.4 for the periods FY 90 to FY 92 and FY 91 to FY 93 using total mail 
processing labor (direu and overhead). 

First-Class Presort Mail Processing Labor Costs FY1990 to FY1993 

Fiscal 
YW 

1990 925.766 27,584,591 3.356 
1991 1,003.478 28.805.316 3.484 
I992 1,064,887 31.231.742 3.410 
1993 1,131,980 32,650,138 3.467 

Sources: CR.4 Segments & 
Components 
for FY 1990 to 
FY 1993 

CPA for 
FY 1990 to 
FY 1993 

Cl/C2 

(0 
Mail Processing 
Labor Direct and 
Overhead Costs 
(in OWs of $) 

(2) 
Volume5 
(in 000s) 

(3) 
Mail Processing 
Labor Direct and 
Overhead Costs 
Per Piece 
(Cents/Piece) 
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Response of ABAIEEVNAPM Witness Clifton 
to Interrogatories of USPS 

RESPONSE 

Assuming Ihe accuracy of the data provided by USPS in the attachment, rhe response is as follows: 

1990 
1991 
1992 
1993 

Fit-class Fbsori 
Mail Processing 
Labor Dirti and 
Overhead Costs 
[Cents oer Piece) 
VI 
3.356 
3.484 
3.410 
3.446 

Nonautomation 
Sh e 
PI” 
87.30% 
78.50% 
42.35% 
48.17% 

Percent Chance 
1990 to 1992 1.59 -28.58 
1991 to 1993 -1.08 -38.64 

Elasticity of Unit 
Cost with Rcspecr 
fo Nonautomation Share 
(31 
-0.0557 
0.0281 

For test year 1998 forecasting purposes. these elasticities are far less useful than the one I calculate in 
my dirext testimony based on more went data. In time series analysis, the standard error of forecast 
is greater the farther back in time the data is drawn from. 

Sources: 

[I]: Attachment to USPSIABAIEEIINAPM-Tl-41. 

(21: Direct Testimony of Thomas Thrcss in Docket No. 97-1, USPS-T-7, WP-I. Nonautomation mail 
in nonpresort ZIP+4 letters, 315digir Presort ZIP+4 letters, and presort nonautomation letters. 

131: Ratio of percentage change for the relevant years of First-Class workshared mail processing direct 
labor and overhead unit costs to percentage change of nonautomation share. 
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ANSWERS OF ABA’NAA WITNESS CLIFTON 
TO QUESTIONS POSED DURING HEARING 

Tr. 21/l 1028. lines 6-8. “. could you cite us to a particular. any instance where 
the Postal Rate Commission has ever used the definition of cross-subsidy that you are 
recommending?” 

This question goes to several asked by counsel for VP-CW, AMMA and USPS 

about my definition(s) of marginal cost and incremental cost in relation to the issue of 

whether Standard A commercial mail, and the second and third ounces of that mail in 

particular, is subsidized, and whether that subsidy takes the form of an “apparent cross 

subsidy” from First Class Mail, and the revenue from the second and third ounces of 

that workshared mail in particular. 

In reviewing past Commission practice in relation to my definition of cross- 

subsidy and my related definition of incremental cost, the discussion in the 

Commission’s Opinion and Recommended Decision in Docket No. R87-1, pages 96- 

125, seems most germaOne and is consistent with and in part focused on the issues I 

was raising over the assignment of fixed and common costs in an incremental cost test 

in relation to the problem of cross-subsidy. The Commission’s discussion of Professor 

Baumol’s incremental cost test indicates its view that such incremental cost tests alone 

are insufficient to prevent cross-subsidy. indeed, the Commission recognized the 

practical limitation of an incremental cost test except in a world where 100 percent of 

the costs are attributed: 

The most obvious question, in the case of a common fixed 
cost, is how we might be sure that one or more of the 
sewices causally linked with the cost is not cross-subsidizing 
the other(s). The incremental cost test, as described above, 
is incapable of answering this question. 
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Docket No. R87-1 Opinion, Page 120. 

While, as I have testified. I have not tried to w the existence of an actual 

cross-subsidy from First Class workshared extra ounce mail to Standard A commercial 

extra ounce mail, the Postal Service’s proposed 920 percent cost coverage for First 

Class extra ounce workshared mail, compared to a 154 percent cost coverage for 

Standard A piece-rated mail, is pretty good evidence of such a cross-subsidy, As the 

Commission stated in Docket No. R87-1: “if supernormal returns from a non-competitive 

service are possible, it is also possible to cross-subsidize a competitive one.” Docket 

No. R87-1 Opinion, page 99. 

As to the particulars of my definitions, the definition of incremental (and marginal) 

cost I am using is a standard one, as exemplified by the following definitions from a 

leading economics text in industrial organization. 

Suppose that C(q,. q2) represents the cost of a firm that 
produces q, units of Product 1 land q, units of Product 2. 
The marginal cost of producing Product 1 at any given 
output level is defined. as in the single-product case, as the 
incremental cost of producing one more unit of Product 1 - 
except now it is necessary to specify not only how much of 
Product 1 is being produced but also how much of Product 
2. 
Notice that the incremental cost of producing q,units of 
product 2 includes any fixed cost associated with the 
production ofq,and depends on the assumed productoin of 

91. 

Source: Cartton. Dennis, and Perioff. Jeffrey, p, Harper 
Collins, 1990. pp. 58 and 60, respectively. 

Note in particular that the definition includes fixed costs and that it does not 

exclude the inclusion of fixed costs that are non-attributable. In testifying on behalf of 

-3- 
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the Postal Service in Docket No. R87-1. Prof. William Baumol offered a similar definition 

of fixed cost allocation in the context of incremental cost: 

The incremental cost of a service is the addition to the total 
cost of the enterprise that is caused when the enterprise 
supplies the current output of that service as compared to 
the total cost the enterprise would incur in all of its other 
operations in none of the service in question were supplied 
by it. The incremental cost of a particular service includes 
the specific fixed costs of that service, that is, the costs that 
do not vary with the volume of that service supplied, but 
which are nevertheless incurred on behalf of that service 
and serve no other output of the enterprise. 

If a fixed outlay simultaneously benefits consumers of 
services A and B but not customers of service C. then none 
of that outlay is included in the incremental cost of service C. 
for obvious reasons. Moreover, none of that outlay is 
included in the incremental cost of service A by itself, or the 
incremental cost of service B by itself . . . . However, though it 
is excluded from the incremental cost of either A or B alone, 
in this case the fixed outlay must be included in the 
(combined) incremental cost of A and B (so that the 
combined incremental cost of A and B is in general not 
equal to the incremental cost of A plus the incremental cost 
of B). 

Source: R87-1, USPS T-3, Direct Testimony of William J. Baumol. pp. 22-23 

In this proceeding, other witnesses have raised this issue in different ways. For 

example, NAA witness Chown illustrates the problem with institutional cost assignment 

under current practice. Delivery costs are largely institutional cost whereas mail 

processing costs are defined as largely attributable. As I read Chown’s testimony, it is 

possible that under a properly constructed incremental cost test we could find that First 

Class mail is subsidizing the delivery of Standard A mail. Her weighted approach to 

institutional cost assignment could relieve some of that burden. 

-4- 
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I would also note that the public’s attitude towards advertising mail in recent 

volumes of the USPS Household Diary Study is evidence that Standard A commercial 

rates in general are subsidized, while even a casual glance at USPS relative volumes 

makes it clear that only First Class mail could be the source of any material subsidy to 

Standard A mail. Fully 50 percent of the public surveyed in the recent November 1996 

Study indicate that they wished they received less advertising mail, up from the 45 

percent so indicating in the immediately preceding Study of December 1995. This 

indicates a fundamental and growing problem insofar as the relative rate structure of 

the Postal Service appears to be increasingly deviating from the preferences of the 

general public. This suggests that cunently the Postal Service is undercharging 

advertising mail, which could be further evidence of a cross-subsidy 

-5- 
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Tr. %I 1061. lines 13-14: “Would those volume numbers refer to commercial 
and nonprofit Standard mail together combined? 

The volume of numbers of second and third ounces that I reference in my 

technical appendices (see Tr. 18111060. lines 22-25) are for commercial volumes only. 

-6. 
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Tr. $ll1061, lines 22-23: Would those volume figures also include all shapes 
of Standard A mail? 

The volume numbers of second and third ounces that I reference in my technical 

appendices include flats as well as letters. 

-7- 
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50 
Tr. $6/l 1062, lines 9-12: “Do you know whether the weight distribution for 

Standard A noncarrier-route presort letters is the same as the weight distribution for all 
shapes within Standard A?” 

Such a detailed weight distribution by volume is not relevant to my analysis. 

Nevertheless, based on Tables 3 and 4 of Library Reference LR-H-182, the volume 

distribution of Standard A noncanier-route presort letters by weight is different from the 

volume distribution of all Standard A shapes by weight, 

-a- 
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ANSWER OF UNITED PARCEL SERVICE 
WITNESS NEELS TO INTERROGATORY OF 

THE UNITED STATES POSTAL SERifiCE 

USPS/UPS-Tl-49. Please refer to your article, “Reducing Energy 

Consumption in Housing: An Assessment of Alternatives’ (/nfernafiona/ Regional 

Science Review, May 1982) cited in your response number 1 to questions posed at 

hearing, filed March 9, 1998. 

(a) Please confirm that the Housing Assistance Supply Experiment (HASE) 

data set you employed was a panel data set. 

(b) Please confirm that you described this panel data set as “a rich set of 

data describing both cross-sectional and longitudinal differences in behavior” (p. 70). 

(c) Please confirm that your analysis measured the energy use of residential 

properties as a function of the physical characteristics of the property, the behavioral 

characteristics of the property’s occupants, and the weather. 

(4 Please confirm that you specified twenty regressors to capture the 

characteristics described in part (c). 

(e) Please confirm that you stated that “unobserved housing attributes and/or 

household habits that cause a property to display unusually high or low energy use 

[your dependent variable] are likely to have effects that persist over time . leading to 

a correlation between the error terms for successive observations on the same 

property. Such correlation violates the assumptions of the classical linear model. .- 

(p. 72-73). 

(r) Please confirm that you solved the ‘problem” described in part (e) by 

employing a “variance components estimator” described in a 1966 paper by Balestra 

and Nerlove (p. 73). 

(9) Please confirm that the Balestra and Nerlove “variance components 

estimatof may also be called a “random effects” model. If you do not confirm, please 

-2- 
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WITNESS NEELS TO INTERROGATORY OF 

THE UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVlCE 

explain the basis for your disagreement with Hsiao (Analvsis of Panel Data, p. 93-95. 

Cambridge University Press, 1996). 

(h) Please confirm that your model of energy use by residential properties is 

a version of equation 1.3.1 in Hsiao’s monograph (p. 9): 

Y” =Q;+~B*x,,,+U,. 
e-1 

Response to USPS/UPS-Tl-49. 

(4 
(b) 
(cl 
(d) 
03 
(fl 
(9) 
S.0 

Confirmed. 

Confirmed. 

Confirmed. 

Confirmed. 

Confirmed. 

Confirmed. 

Confirmed. I 

Confirmed. 

-3- 
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USPS/UPS-M-50. Please refer to your article, ‘Direct Effects of 

Under-maintenance and Deterioration’ (in The Renf Confrol Debate, Paul L. Niebanck, 

ed. Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 1985) cited in your response 

number 1 to questions posed at hearing, filed on March 9, 1998. 

(a) Please confirm that you used the HASE panel data set to estimate the 

‘maintenance model’ described in the article. 

(b) Did you use an estimation procedure, such as a futed effects or random 

effects model, to control for unobserved attributes of properties in the specification of 

the ‘maintenance model’? If so, please explain fully. 

Response to USPS/UPS-Tl-50. 

(a) Confirmed. 

(b) No. 

I 

4 
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WlTNESS NEELS TO INTERROGATORY OF 

THE UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

USPS/UPS-Tl-51. Please refer to your article, lhe Effects of Urban 

Development Patterns on Transportation Energy Use’ (with Melvin D. Cheslow, 

Transportation Research Record, No. 764), pages 72-75, cited in your response 

number 1 to questions posed at hearing, filed March 9,1998. 

(a) Please confirm that as part of this article, you estimated a number of 

regression models relating urban travel patterns to urban characteristics. Please also 

wnfim that these were models of neighborhood transit availability, automobile driver 

trip speed, automobile driver trip length, mass transit use for all trips, and mass transit 

and carpool use for work trips. 

(b) Please confirm that all of the models listed in part (a) could be written in 

the form y,=~+&VA+u,, where i indicates the metropolitan area, j indicates 
c, 

neighborhoods within the metropolitan area, and u is a random disturbance term with 

classical properties, If you do not confirm, please explain fully, reconciling your 

response with the text of your akicle as needed. 

(a Please confirm that you estimated the parameters (I, from the equation in 

part (b) of this interrogatory by including dummy variables for each metropolitan area in 

the regression models. 

(d) Please confirm that the estimates of the models listed in part (a) of this 

interrogatory are, therefore, fixed effects estimates, where the fixed effects pertain to 

metropolitan area characteristics. If you do not confirm, please explain fully. 

-5- 
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Response to USPS/UPS-TlSi. 

(a) Not confirmed. The models were: neighborhood transit availability; Auto 

driver trip speed; Auto ownership; Transit share of all home-based trips; Transit share 

of all home-based work trips; Auto occupancy; Auto trip length; and Home-based 

vehicle trips per household. 

(b) Confirmed. 

(cl Confirmed. 

(d) Confirmed. 

‘, 

-6- 
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WITNESS NEELS TO INTERROGATORY OF 

THE OFFICE OF THE CONSUMER ADVOCATE 

OCAIUPS-STI-1. On page 3, line 15, of your supplemental testimony 

you provide the formula for the F statistic, 

a. Please provide a citation for the formula. 

b. In the denominator you have the expression (T-kn-n). Is this expression 

correct or is there a typographical error? 

Response to OCAIUPS-STI-I. 

a. See Econometric Analysis by William H. Greene, Third Edition, Section 

7.4, for a discussion of the basic principles. 

b. The formula is basically correct. The unrestricted model attempts to 

estimate k+l coefficients for each of n sites. The actual number estimated is somewhat 

less because of the necessity of dropping variables from the site-specific models in 

those cases where the data series for a site covers only one of the time periods flagged 

by Bradley’s time trend variables. The degrees of freedom have been adjusted to 

account for such cases. 
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UPDATED 17X4/97 
RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS MODEN 

TO INTERROGATORIES OF AMERICAN BUSINESS PRESS 

ABPIUSPS-T4-19 
[a] In reference to your original response to ABP/USPS-T+iZ[b]. has the field 

testing of barcode readers on the FSM 1000 begun? 

[b] If your response to [a] is affirmative, when did the testing begin, and where 
are the tests being conducted? 

[c] Please provide notice when the “formal recommendation” to the Governors to 
purchase and deploy bar code readers for the FSM 1000, to which you refer to in 
ABP/USPS-T4-12[b]. occurs. 

Response: 

a. Yes. 

b. Prototype testing started in Syracuse, New York in June of this year. Additional 

testing, using production software, will be conducted later this year and the site(s) 

have yet to be determined. 

c. We have completed field testing of the barcode reader on the FSM 1000. The 

formal recommendation to add a barcode reader to all of the FSM 1000s was 

submitted and approved at the December Board of Governors meeting. 

Deployment is scheduled to begin in July ‘I998 and continue through February 
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OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS SMITH 

TO PRESIDING OFFICER’S INFORMATION REQUEST NO. I5 

1. Please refer to USPS LR-H-77, Part I at page 3. and to Appendix One of 
the Partial Response of the USPS to ANMIUSPS-1-17, as Directed by Presiding 
Officer’s Ruling No. R97-1169. 

Please provide the calculations, using the formulae shown in Appendix 
One, which develop the Base Year mail processing piggyback costs for segment 
I I cleaning and protection costs shown in LR-H-77, Part 1, page 3 at column 14. 
Show the derivation and calculation of all variables used in the formula shown in 
Appendix One. 

Response: 

As indicated in the March 13, 1998 partial response to this POIR, in 

reviewing the materials pertinent to this question (and question 2 of this POIR as 

well), we found errors in both USPS-LR-H-77 and Appendix One (Tr. 19A18575 

76) which relate to the calculation for base year and test year piggyback factors. 

The errors and the corrections to these errors are described in response to 

question 2 of this POIR. The discussion below pertains to USPS LR-H-77 (as 

revised on March 18, 1998) and Appendix One (as revised on March 18, 1998). 

The calculations using formula in the unrevised Appendix One are also 

described as well 

There are three steps to the calculation of the portion of segment 11 

cleaning and protection costs that go into the mail processing piggybacks in 

revised formula (dl) of Appendix One of the Partial Response of the USPS to 

1 
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ANMIUSPS-l-17.’ The first step calculates that portion of cleaning and 

protection costs associated with space that is used by mail processing 

operations. The second step determines the portion of cleaning and protection 

costs associated with employee facilities space used by mail processing related 

labor. The third step determines the portion of cleaning and protection costs 

associated with office space used by mail processing related labor. These three 

steps correspond to the three terms of Equation (dl) from the revised Appendix 

One shown below: 2 

{(a) X line 52) + {(a) X DKI) +{(a) X DK5). 

If we rearrange these terms, as follows, 

(a) X {line 52 + DKl + DK5), 

and substitute for the terms in the above equation using the formulas from the 

revised Appendix One, we obtain the following: 

= (N074/DI099) X { 1097 + ((line 12+line 13+line 14) X (NI047/D947) ) + 

((line 3+line 13+line 14) X (NIO441D944)) }. 

As indicated below, the “line number” variables in these formulas are as 

defined in Appendix 0ne.s The remaining variables, which are component 

‘The separately riled errata for Appendix One of the Partial Response of the USPS to 
ANMIUSPS-l-17 indicate that formula (dl) should be corrected to replace Yine 53” with ‘line 52” 
and formula (62) should be corrected lo replace ‘line 59’ with ‘line 58.” In addition, in formulas 
(al) and (a2). the term ‘direct cost component(s)’ should he wrreoted to read ‘(line 12 + line 13 
+ line 14): Finally, in formulas (cl) and (~2) the term ‘direct oosl component(s)” should be 
corrected lo read ‘(line 3 + line 13 + line 14): 
’ Note that there are no VMF space costs assigned to mail processing because mail processing 
related labor personnel do nol use these facilities. Vh4F space wsts require a fourth ten. as 
shown in revised Appendix One. 
‘The March 18, 1998 revision lo Appendix One does not change the ‘line number’ definitions. 

2 
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numbers, are from witness Alexandrovich, USPS-T-5, as indicated below. All of 

these variables are described below as follows: 

line 12 

line 13 

line 14 

line 3 

1097 

D1099 

N1047 

NO74 

D947 

Mail processing related labor costs by product, as defined in 
Appendix One, are the sum of the lines 1 to 11.’ This is calculated 
in column 11 on revised page 3 of USPS LR-H-77. 

Higher level supervision costs associated with mail processing by 
product, as indicated in Appendix One. This is calculated in 
column 12 on revised page 3 of USPS LR-H-77. 

General office and clerical costs associated with mail processing 
by product, as indicated in Appendix One. This is calculated in 
column 13 on revised page 3 of USPS LR-H-77. 

Quality control clerk costs associated with mail processing by 
product, as indicated in Appendix One. This is calculated in 
column 4 on revised page 2 of USPS LR-H-77. 

Percentage of space used, by product, for mail processing 
functions. (See USPS-LR-5, page 207, for the list of space 
categories contained in mail processing. These factors are 
contained in the workpapers of witness Alexandrovich 
(USPS-T-5). See Workpaper A-3, pages 27 to 46.) 

Total percentage of space used by all functions, 100%. (See 
Alexandrovich WP A-3, page 46.) 

Total percentage of space used by employee facilities. (See 
Alexandrovich WP A-3, page 42.) 

Total accrued cleaning and protection costs. (See Exhibit 
USPS-TdA, page 36.) 

Total accrued cost for employees (using employee facilities space), 
as per the employee facilities space distribution key. (See USPS 
LR-H-5, page 186, for the list of employee costs included in the 
employee facilities distribution key.) 

19893 

‘The component numbers shown in revised Appendix One are detailed in USPS LR-H-5. 
Section 2. 

3 
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N1044 Total percentage of space used by offices located at plants and 
post offices. (See Alexandrovich WP A-3, page 42.) 

D944 Total accrued cost for employees (using office space), as per the 
office space distribution key. (See USPS LR-H-5, page 185, for 
the list of employee costs included in the office space distribution 
key.)’ 

An example of the revised calculation of cleaning and protection costs for 

the base year mail processing piggyback factor for First-Class single-piece 

letters, flats and parcels is provided as Attachment 1 to this supplemental 

response to POIR No. 15, Question 1. The cost for each element of the above 

formula, revised equation (dl), is shown and the result which is obtained from 

calculating revised equation (dl) for this case is $111,984. This is the same 

cost shown on revised page 3 of USPS LR-H-77 in column 14, row 1. which is 

being filed concurrently. 

‘The unrevised equation (dl) differs from that given above only in the lerms (lint lZ+line 
13+linc 14) and (line 3+linc 13+lim 14). To obtain the unrevised equation (dl), repke tbesc terms 
with mail processing labor costs, cmnpcmcnt 035, by product. This would cause the third term for office 
spscc costs to be zmv, lcnving tilt Fusl two mm.% 

4 
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Calculahn of the Ckaning and Protection Costs fc4 
First-Class SinQld’ii Letters. Fbtr and Psrccls 
for the Base Year Mail Processing Piggyback Factor 
Using the Appendix One Formula (dl) 

Variable 
Names 

N1C44 
ix44 
1097 
DlD99 
N1c.47 
NO74 
D947 
line 12 
line 13 
line 14 
line 3 

Data born 
Waness PJerandrotih, 
USPS-T-5 and L&H-77 

Ii,557545 
s 2.996.626 

13.422273 
lW.COXCO 

7.131.611 
I 751,667 
s 3s796.106 
s 5552,805 
5 13.93D 
s 88.256 
s 10,664 

USPS-T.5. WP A-3, pdge 42. 
USPS-T-5, WP A-3, page 16. 
See page 2 of this attachment. 
USPS-T.5. WP A-3, page 46. 
USPS-T.5 WP A-3, psge 42. 
USPS-T-5A. page 36. 
USPS-Td, WP A-3, page 16. 
USPS LR-H-77. r&red page 3. column 11, row 1 
USPS L&H-77. revised page 3. column 12, row 1 
USPS LR-H-77, revised page 3. mlumn 13, row 1 
USPS LR-H-77. revised page 2. column 4. row I 

Cleaning and Protntion C&r Based on above inptis: 

s 111,964 
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TO PRESIDING OFFICER’S INFORMATION REQUEST NO. 15 

Calculation of Component 1097 for 
First-Class Single Piece Leners. Flats &Parcels 

Component 

1099 
1001 
1002 
1003 
1010 
1039 
1040 
1041 
1044 
1046 
1047 
1046 
1049 
1050 
1051 
1053 

Data from 
Witness Alexandrovich. 

USPS-T-5, WP A-3, pages 27 to 46. 

20.550,941 
1.695.921 

6.300 
1,667,150 

276,630 
460 

1,502,132 

1.634,278 
123,597 

Total 1001 to 1053 7.128.668 

1099 - Total 1001 to 1053 = 1097 

1097 13,42.?.273 
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OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS SMITH 

TO PRESIDING OFFICER’S INFORMATION REQUEST NO. 15 

2. Attachment one is a table showing the TYBR segment 11 cleaning 
and protection piggyback costs from LR-H-77, by class of mail. The sum total of 
these costs are compared to the cleaning and protection costs from witness 
Patelunas, Workpaper E, Table C at S-10. 

Please explain how the sum total of the piggyback cleaning and 
protection costs from LR-H-77 for some subclasses of mail can be greater than 
the total cleaning and protection costs estimated by the roll forward model for 
those subclasses of mail. 

Response: 

The sum total of the piggyback cleaning and protection costs from USPS 

LR-H-77 exceeds the costs estimated by the roll forward model for some 

subclasses because of an error in the H-77 calculation of the test year mail 

processing piggyback factors, which is described below. The sum total of the 

piggyback cleaning and protection costs should be equal to or less than the 

costs estimated by the roll forward for all subclasses. The former are less than, 

rather than equal to, the latter because the six functional areas included in these 

piggyback factors do not include all the activities utilizing space, as discussed 

below. Correction of the H-77 calculation of the mail processing piggyback 

factors restores the expected relationship between piggybacked and roll forward 

costs, as shown below, 

The error in the mail processing piggyback factor calculation is contained 

in both the base year and test year piggyback factors as originally filed in USPS 

LR-H-77, pages 1 and 41. It is due to an error in two lines of the SAS program. 

This error leads to an overstatement of the cleaning and protection costs 

associated with employee facilities, which is the second step of the calculation of 

5 
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cleaning and protection costs described in response to POIR No. 15, Question 

1. This error also affects the other facility-related costs developed in the USPS 

LR-H-77 mail processing piggyback factors. Correcting this error6 reduces the 

cleaning and protection costs, as well as all the other space related costs, 

contained in the mail processing piggyback factors in Part I of LR-H-77. This 

reduces the base year and test year mail processing piggyback factors 

contained in Part I of LR-H-77, as discussed further below. 

In responding to this question, we also found an additional error related to 

the calculation of facility space-related costs for the piggyback factors in part I of 

LR-H-77: the formulas in original Appendix One for the facility related costs for 

employee facility space and office space did not include all the relevant costs. 

This latter error causes a small understatement of facility space related costs 

associated with all the piggyback factors which are listed in Attachment One 

(from the PRC) to this question.’ Correcting this error leads to the revisions in 

several formulas (DKl, DK2, DK5, and DK6) of Appendix One and to the related 

SAS code. This results are very small increases in the space related costs 

contained in these piggyback factors. 

’ Specifically, lo amend the SAS program so that the mail processing piggyback factors are 
consistent with the original (unrevised) Appendix One of the Partial Response of the USPS to 
ANMIUSPS-l-17 fir. 19A. 6575-76). formulas (dl) and (d2), the following changes should be 
made on page 15 of original USPS LR-H-77. On line 316. substitute ‘COMP(.17)” for 
‘COMP(.15).’ On line 316, substitute ‘COMP(.l7)‘for’COMP(.16).’ However, as discussed 
below, further revisions to the SAS program are needed because of revisions made to Appendix 
One which are being tiled concurrently. 
’ This enor does not cause or contribute to the negative difference in cotumn 9 of Attachment 
One to this question. 

6 
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Except for the base year and test year mail processing piggyback factors, 

the change in the piggyback factors to correct the errors described above is de 

minimus. Pages 1 and 2 of Attachment Two to this response (provided by 

USPS), show the corrected Base Year and Test Year mail processing piggyback 

factors, which generally decline about one to three percent from those provided 

in the originally filed USPS LR-H-77 (pages 1 and 41).’ The reduction in the 

piggyback factors is the largest for those subclasses for which there is a 

negative difference shown in column 9 of Attachment One (provided by the PRC) 

to this question. Applying the revised USPS LR-H-77 piggyback factors lowers 

the resulting unit costs one to three percent.’ Errata to LR-H-77 are being filed 

concurrently with this POIR response 

’ The mail processing piggyback factors for special services decline by as much as eight 
percent, as in the case for registry. However, it does not appear that the mail processing 

iggyback factors for special services are utilized in cost studies. 
kv e have been able to determine that these piggyback facton are used in the following cost 
studies: 1. mail processing unit costs by shape in USPS LR-H-106. which is incorporated into 
my testimony USPS-ST-45; 2. Witness Nelson’s testimony, USPS-T-19, Exhibit USPS-T-19D, 
page 3 for Express Mail delivery related cost per piece; 3. Wiiness Crum’s testimony, USPS-T- 
26, Exhibit USPS-T-26C for outgoing mail processing costs at non-BMC facilities avoided by 
DBMC parcel post; and 4. LR-H-107. for the following special services costs -Address 
Correction Service, Certificate of Mailing, Correction of Mailing List, Insurance, Merchandise 
Return, and Zip Coding of Mailing List. 

7 
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SUPPLEMENTAL RESPONSE 
OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS SMITH 

TO PRESIDING OFFICER’S INFORMATION REQUEST NO. 15 

Attachment three to this response (provided by USPS), is a modified 

attachment one (provided by PRC). Attachment three compares the cleaning 

and protection costs in the revised LR-H-77 piggyback factors to the roll forward 

costs. It shows that there is no longer any subclass for which the piggyback 

cleaning and protection costs exceed the roll forward cleaning and protection 

costs. The cleaning and protection piggybacked costs are less than the total 

included in the roll forward because of the portion of these costs related to 

postmasters, claims and inquiry. and post office box space, as discussed below. 

Attachment One (PRC) and Attachment Three (USPS) show the roll 

forward cleaning and protection costs to be much higher than the cleaning and 

protection costs contained in the piggyback factors for the category listed 

alternatively as “LOCK & CALL BOX” in Attachment One and “POST OFFICE 

BOX” in Attachment Three. The roll forward costs are higher because none of 

the piggyback factors, including those for window service, include the cleaning 

and protection costs for the space associated with the post office boxes 

themselves.” The cleaning and protection costs for this space accounts for 

most all of the remaining difference. 

‘?he window service piggyback factor for Pod Office Boxes is for the window portion of the 
costs at plants and delivery units. not all post office box costs. 

8 
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ATTACHMENT TWO (USPS) TO QUESTION 2 
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SUF’PLEMENTAL RESPONSE 
OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS SMITH 

TO PRESIDING OFFICER’S INFORMATION REQUEST NO. 15 
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A-ITACHMENT TWO (USPS) TO QUESTION 2 
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SUPPLEMENTAL RESPONSE 
OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS SMITH 

TO PRESIDING OFFICER’S INFORMATION REQUEST NO. 15 
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Page 1 of 1 

Response of United States Postal Service Witness Bradley 
to 

interrogatories of OCA 

OCANSPS-ST551. In reviewing your conclusions on page 10, lines 11-17, of your 
statement filed on February 81998 (styled above as supplemental testimony, ST55) you 
concluded that the 27 different regression coefticients are not identical across sites and 
indicate that this is not surprising. Please confirm that you did not test for the equality 
of the regression coeffkients of the TPH variable alone, disregarding the equality or 
inequality of any other variable coefficients. If you do not confirm, please explain. 

OCAJUSPS-ST55-1 Response: 

Confirmed. 
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WRIT-I-EN RESPONSE OF .POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS DEGEN TO 
ORAL QUESTiON OF AMERICAN BUSINESS PRESS AT TR. 36/19434-35 

Q. pith respect to the 43 percent figure at the top of page 31 of USPS-RT-6,] 
would YOU check your math and see whether the five-digit percentage is 43 
percent or some lower number and report back? 

RESPONSE: 

On page 31, line 1, of my rebuttal testimony, USPS-RT-6. I report the 

percentage of mail on 5digit pallets decreases from 43 percent to 11 percent when 

comparing the 1993 and 1996 Mail Characteristics Studies. During my cross- 

examination, I was asked whether I meant to include “carrier route” and “3;digit 

carrier route” pallets in the numerator. Upon review, it appears that my testimony 

would have been more accurate if I had said that the decline from 43 percent to 11 

percent occurred in pallets “made up more finely than a standard 3-digit preparation.” 

For purposes of the calculation, I did include “carrier route” and 3-digit carrier route” 

pallets in the numerator. Excluding the “3-digit carrier route” pallets from the 

numerator would reduce the proportion to 35 percent, as indicated on the cross- 

examination exhibit at Tr. 36/19437. As I stated at Tr. 36/19438, however, my 

conclusion is the same in either case: there appears between 1993 and 1996 to 

have been a significant increase in the use of more aggregate pallets, corresponding 

to the overall increase in regular rate Periodicals unit costs over the same time 

period. 



COMPELLED RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 
TO REQUEST FOR ADMISSION OF THE NEWSPAPER ASSOCIATION OF 

AMERICA 

NAAIUSPS-RFA-1. Please admit the existence of a document entitled “United 
States Postal Service 1998 Marketing Plans” of which the attached is a copy of 
the cover page. If you cannot completely confirm, please explain. 

RESPONSE: 

The Postal Service affirms that the Marketing Plan is in fact a document 

prepared for internal use by the Postal Service.’ As such, the document is used 

to inform postal employees, particularly those in marketing, about market trends 

and perceptions. As an internal document, it is not only used for informational 

purposes, but used to exhort postal employees to improve service and promote 

the benefits of the services they provide. 

As a general matter, the Postal Service favors growth in its core 

businesses, including advertising mail. To achieve that goal, the Postal Service 

must communicate to its internal audiences the importance of improving service, 

promoting ease of use, and controlling cost and rate increases. These are 

worthwhile goals for almost any endeavor, whether public or private. In fact, they 

are fully consistent with the mandate of the Postal Service set out in the opening 

of the Postal Reorganization Act, namely that the Postal Service “shall provide 

prompt, reliable, and efficient services ” And if any given institution, public 

19907 

1 The Marketing Plan is a 300-plus page document of broad scope which was 
intended to inform and motivate an internal audience. It is not intended for 
external use and reliance or use of it by persons or entities outside the Postal 
Service could lead to misinterpretation or misuse of statements within it. As 
such, small pieces of it can be taken out of context and used to infer a variety of 
motivations on the part of the Postal Service, 
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COMPELLED RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 
TO REQUEST FOR ADMISSION OF THE NEWSPAPER ASSOCIATION OF 

AMERICA 

or private, succeeds in improving service and promoting ease of use, and 

accomplishes these objectives at a reasonable price, one can reasonably expect 

its constituency to recognize the value and increase its use of that institution’s 

products and services. 

The above themes can be expressed in a variety of ways. Moreover, 

expressions of the existence of competition or intent to compete should be 

understood to serve as motivational tools which recognize current market , 

realities, and not as a battle cry against private sector providers of alternative 

media. Thus, any given statement in the marketing plan cannot be understood 

or used in isolation, but rather must be placed in the appropriate context. 
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RESPONSE OF THE UNlTED STATES POSTAL SERVICE TO 
WTEPJIOGA’IUUES OF THE OFFICE OF THE CONStMER ADVOCATE 

OCAAJSPS120. Please provide the Postal Service budget numbers for total Postal 
Service expenses, revenues and volumes, by accounting periods, for FY 1998 of the type 
which are referenced by the Chief Financial 05cer in his earnings expense, revenue and 
volume comparisons during presentations at public meetings to the Board of Governors. 

RESPONSE: 

A copy of the FY 1998 operating plan is attached. Please note that the FY 1998 operating 

budget is not comparable to the Docket R97-1 rate filiig because of tuning differences. In 

particular, the Docket P.97-1 FY 98 estimate was hypothetical in nature, assuming that 

new rates were implemented on October 1, 1997, while the FY 98 operating budget 

assumed that new rates would not be effective until the fourth quarter of FY 1998 
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RESPONSE OF THE UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE TO 
INlERROGATORIES OF THE OFFICE OF THE CONSUMER ADVOCATE 

OCAAJSPS121. Please provide the current Postal Setvice budget estimates for total 
Postal Service expenses, revenues and volumes by accounting periods, for FY 1999 
comparable to those requested in OCARJSPS-120. Please indicate the assumptions 
regarding the effective date, ifany, ofthe present rate request in this Docket No. R97-1. 

RESPONSE: 

The FY 99 operating budget, which allocates expenses, revenues, and volumes by 

accounting period, has not yet been developed 
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RESPONSE OF THE UNllED STATES POSTAL SERVICE TO 
R-TERROCiATORES OF THE OFFICE OF THE CONSJ?dER ADVOCATE 

OCAIKJSPS122. Please provide the current Postal Service estimate of net income for FY 
1998. Please indicate the assumptions regarding the effective date of any rate increase 
during the period. 

RESPONSE: The Postal Setice’s FY 98 operating budget continues to reflect a net loss 

of 5228 million. This assumes that the rates requested in this filing are implemented 

during quarter four. 
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RESPONSE OF THE UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE TO 
INI-ERROGAPXUES OF THE OFFICE OF THE CONSUMER ADVOCATE 

OCANSPS-123. Please provide the axrent Postal Service estimate of net income for FY 
1999. Please indicate the assumptions regarding the effective date of any rate increases 
and their amount during the period. 

RESPONSE: The Postal Service’s most recent formal estimate of FY 1999 net income, 

as reflected in the FY 1999 President’s Budget, is $625 million. The President’s Budget 

estimate assumes that the new rates requested in this Docket will be effective during the 

fourth quarter of FY 1998 



. 
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RESPONSE OF THE UNTIED STATES POSTAL SERVICE TO 
NTERROOATORIES OF THE OFFICE OF THE CONSUhlER ADVOCATE 

OCAAJSPS-124. Please refer to Table 53 in witness Tayman’s testimony, USPS-T-9 at 
42 in which he indicates the prior yesrs’ losses on September 30, 1996, were $5.657.952 
and his testimony at Tr. g/4593 that net income would be applied to reduce the past year 
losses by a like amount. 

a. Please confirm that the 1997 net income reported in the Postal Service’s annual 
report of $1.264 billion reduced the past year losses account by a like amount. 

b. Please provide the current account balance for Postal Service prior year losses and 
state how it was calculated, including any other adjustments starting with the 
balance at the beginning of 1997. 

RESPONSE: 

a. Confirmed~ 

b. The information requested has already been provided as an attachment to the 

Postal Service’s response to Notice of Inquiry No. 5. 
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RESPONSE OF THE u~rrtz~ STATES POSTAL SERVICE TO 
INTERROOATOSUES OF THE OFFICE OF ‘THE CONSLMER ADVOCATE 

OCAAJSPS125. The Postal Service’s Daily News Digest, Thursday, January 22, 1998, 
includes a portion ofthe “Friday Report” for January 16.1998, stating the Postal Service 
“is now showing a $73 1 biion profit in the first half of their 1998 fiscal year.” Does the 
Postal Setvice currently estimate at least a S731 biion profit in the tirst half of its 1998 
fiscal year7 Ifnot, please explain and state what profit the Postal Service is carrrently 
estimating for the first half of its FY 1998. 

RESPONSE: As reflected on the attachment to OCAAJSPS-120, planned net income 

through accounting period six is 5949 million, not $73 1 biion as reported in the “Friday 

Report”. As information the Postal Service reported a net income of $731 million 

through the end of accounting period 2 of Postal Fiscal Year 1998 

. 
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RESPONSE OF U.S. POSTAL SERVICE TO INTERROGATORIES 
OF THE OFFICE OF THE CONSUMER ADVOCATE 

REDIRECTED FROM WITNESS FRONK 

OCABJSPS-T32-2. Your testimony at 23 states, 

The additional-ounce rate continues to be an important source of. 
revenue for the Postal Service. In 1996, additional ounces generated 
about $4.3 billion in revenue, or 13 percent of First-Class Mail 
revenue for the year. 

The proposal to maintain this rate at its current level is consistent with 
the revenue requirement. A uniform rate of 23 cents for both 
nonautomated and automated mail is also consistent with the need 
for simplicity in rate design. 

a. Does the Postal Service have or know of an estimate of the number of’ 
households that are aware of the difference between the First-Class stamp 
rate and the First-Class additional-ounce rate? If so, please provide the 
estimate and all related source documents. 

b. If not, please explain why no estimate is available. 

RESPONSE: 

(a) No. 

(b) The Postal Service has not had a need for such an estimate, 
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RESPONSE OF U.S. POSTAL SERVICE TO INTERROGATORIES 
OF THE OFFICE OF THE CONSUMER ADVOCATE 

REDIRECTED FROM WITNESS FRONK 

OCAkJSPS-T32-3. Does the Postal Service have an estimate of the number of 
households that are aware of the difference between the First-Class stamp rate 
and additional-ounce rate and maintain sets of stamps to apply postage for both 
rates? 

:: 
If so, please provide the estimate and all associated source documents. 
If not, please explain why no estimate is available. 

RESPONSE: 

(a) No. 

(b) The Postal Service has not had a need for such an estimate. 
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RESPONSE OF U.S. POSTAL SERVICE TO INTERROGATORIES 
OF THE OFFICE OF THE CONSUMER ADVOCATE 

REDIRECTED FROM WITNESS FRONK 

OCAIUSPS-T32-4. At page 17. you note that “First-Class Mail weighing one 
ounce or less and exceeding standard letter-size dimensions, or not conforming 
to a specified range of aspect (length to width) ratios, is assessed a nonstandard 
surcharge.” Does the Postal Service have or know of an estimate of the number 
of households that are aware of the difference between the First-Class stamp 
rate and the nonstandard surcharge? 

it: 
If so, please provide the estimate and all related source documents. 
If not, please explain why no estimate is available. 

RESPONSE: 

(a) No. 

(b) The Postal Service has not had a need for such an estimate 
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RESPONSE OF U.S. POSTAL SERVICE TO INTERROGATORIES 
OF THE OFFICE OF THE CONSUMER ADVOCATE 

REDIRECTED FROM WITNESS FRONK 

OCAIUSPS-T32-5. Does the Postal Service have an estimate of the number of 
households that are aware of the difference between the First-Class stamp rate 
and nonstandard surcharge and maintain sets of stamps to apply postage for 
both rates? 
a. If so, please provide the estimate and all associated source documents. 
b. If not, please explain why no estimate is available. 

RESPONSE: 

(a) No. 

(b) The Postal Service has not had a need for such an estimate. ’ 
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RESPONSE OF U.S. POSTAL SERVICE TO INTERROGATORIES 
OF THE OFFICE OF THE CONSUMER ADVOCATE 

REDIRECTED FROM WITNESS FRONK 

OCAIUSPS-T32-6. Does the Postal Service have or know of an estimate of the 
number of households that are aware of the difference between the First-Class 
stamp rate and the single-piece card rate? 

:: 
If so, please provide the estimate and all related source documents. 
If not, please explain why no estimate is available. 

RESPONSE: 

(a) No. 

’ (b) The Postal Service has not had a need for such an estimate. 
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CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: For your information I will be 

issuing a ruling today correcting all previous volumes of 

transcript, so you'll be able to use them and correct 

citations in initial briefs. 

Transcript corrections for today's hearing must be 

filed by April 2, and it is my current intention to close 

the evidentiary record as soon as possible thereafter, 

certainly no later than early next week. 

Does any participant have a procedural matter 

before we begin today? 

Ms. Reynolds, if you would introduce your -- oh, 

you do have a procedural matter? 

MS. REYNOLDS: I have a very brief procedural 

matter. On our previous hearing I realized afterwards that 

I had forgotten to incorporate into the record an addition 

to Dr. Schenk's Appendix B. This consists of the copy of 

the survey form which Christensen Associates had used as 

well as some letters that had accompanied it. It was filed 

by the Postal Service as an errata to our testimony on March 

16. However, I mistakenly did not incorporate it into the 

record. I've got two copies for the reporter and would ask 

that they be transcribed today. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Mr. Levy, do you have any 

concerns or -- 

MR. LEVY: We have received them? 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 
Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 842-0034 
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MS. REYNOLDS: Yes, this was material you had 

asked for and we'd faxed to you. 

MR. LEVY: Then I have no objection. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Without objection, if you'd 

provide the two copies to the court reporter, I'll direct 

that they be transcribed into the record and entered into 

evidence in connection with Witness Schenk's testimony. 

[Christensen Associates additional 

rebuttal testimony of Witness 

Leslie M. Schenk was received into 

evidence and transcribed into the 

record.] 
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"c,icebX.Z,.2266 Fm.608.231.2108 

TO: SELECTED MANAGERS, BUSINESS MAIL ENTRY 

As cxplaincd in the enclosed letter from Anita Biuotto, Cbristcnsen Associates is conduning a 
study for the Postal Service on the frequency with which mail not qualifying for Nonprofit 
Staodard (A) rates is accepted with nonprofit endorsements, and what accounting procedures are 
used when nonprofit transactions are ruled ineligible for nonprofit rates. This information is vital 
for the currcnt rate case. In order to inform headquarters in a timely fashion, we need to obtain this 
information as soon as possible. 

WC have enclosed a list of questions on nonprofit mailing and accounting practices. These 
questions outline the information needed. Please determine who at your facility can provide us this 
information, and fax back the enclosed contact sheet bv 4:00 o.m. todav (Wcdnesday,Maich 4). 
The contact should be the person who is most knowledgeable of acccptancc procedures used at 
your site. It is anticipated that we may need to talk with more than one person at your site, since 
we also need information on the procedures used in accounting for postage deficiencies &en 
nonprofit mailings are ruled ineligible - if this is the case, the designated contact person should be 
someone who can direct us to the knowledgeable personnel for these issues, or who could 
uxrdinatc a time when we could talk with all relevant personnel at the same time. We v+ill call the 
designated person(s) at the time noted on the sheet, to discuss the information rcqucs!cd. Note that 
you do not need to return the questionnaire at this time. 

We appreciate your assist&u. in this matter. This information will help the Postal Service respond 
to questions arising in the current rate case concerning nonprofit mailing practices. If you have 
any questions concerning this request, please do not hesitate to call us at (608)23 l-2266 

Sincerely, 

&h/J& 

Leslie M. Schenk 
Senior Economist Economist 

Encl. 
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. 

February 18, 1938 

MANAGERS, BUSINESS MAIL ENTRY 

SUBJECT: Christensen Associates 

’ , 

The Postal Service has contracted with Christensen Associates to study the frequency with which 

mail m qualifying for Standard (Al. Nonprofit rates is accepted with nonprofit endorsements. This 
issue has come up in .3 current rate case. If you are contacted by representatives of Christensen 
Associates for information regarding our acceptance procedures or any information you may have 
relating to this issue, please give them your full cooperation. 

If you have questions. please contact John Reynolds at 12021 268-2653 

Thank you for your assistance. 

Anita J. Biuotto 
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Contact for Nonprofit Standard (A) Study 

Fm to: Leslie Schenk 
Christensen Associates 
(608)231-2108 

Contact Name: 

Facility Name: 

Finance Number: 

Contact Phone Number: - 

Best time to call: 
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- 

QUESTIONS ON NONPROFIT MAILINGS 

I. General Information on Nonprofit Mailings 

A. Consider the most recent AP. Is this a representative AP for Nonprofit 
Standard (A) Mail accepted through your office? If not, why? What 
AP is representative? 

B. Has the volume of Nonprofit Standard (A) mail that your office accepts 
changed since FY95? If so, how? (That is to say, has there been an 
increase or decrease in either the number of nonprofit mailers or the 
volume of individual nonprofit mailers?) 

C. How many nonprofit mailings were accepted at Your office during the 
most recent AP (or most recent representative period? What was the 
total volume and revenue for these transactions? 

D. What documentation is kept on rejected nonprofit mailings (are’logs 
kept, or notes/memos kept in customers’ files)? Is this documentation 
available for FY96, FY97, FY98 (to date)? What information is usually 
recorded in the documentation? Permit number? Reason for rejection? 
Action taken? Revenue. volume or weight? 

E. Were enforcement practices concerning elrglbrlrty for nonprofit mailing 
(in terms of advertising content or other characteristics that would 
make the piece ineligible for nonprofit rates) any different in FY96 
compared with FY957 With FY97? If so, how? 

F. Was mailer compliance behavior different in FY96 compared with 
FY95 and with FY97, with regard to characteristics of the mailpiece 

. 
that determine elrgrbtlrty for nonprofit rates? If so, how? 

II. Nonprofit Mailings Rejected or Ruled Ineligible During Acceptance Process 

A, In the most recent AP (or most recent representative period), how 
many nonprofit mailings were rejected or ruled ineligible for 
nonprofit rates? 

B. Of these, how many were rejected or ruled ineligible because of. 
poor preparation (for example, not presorted correctly)? How many 
because no Form 3624 was on file? How many because of 
insufficient funds in the trust account? How many because their 
content made them ineligible for nonprofit rates? 

C. For the most recent Al’ (or most recent representative period), of 
those rejected or ruled ineligible because of content: 

a. How many had Permit imprint indicia? Precanceled stamps? 
Metered indicia? 

b. How many were accepted under or subsequently required to 
pay regular rates? 

c. For those accepted under regular rates: 
1. What regular rate was paid (Standard (A). First-Class. 

etc.) 
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QUESTIONS ON NONPROFIT MAILINGS 

2. How was the additional postage accounted for? How 
were these transactions entered into the PERMIT system? 
Were they ever entered as Nonprofit then reversed to 
regular rate? 

3. What were the volumes of each of these transactions? 
4. (If actual volumes unknown: How many accepted under 

regular rates had volumes < 500 pieces., 500-l ,000 
pieces., 1 ,OOO-5.000, 5,000-10.000, 1 O,OOO-50,000. 
50,000-l 00,000 , and > 100,000 pieces). 

5. How were these pieces endorsed? 
6. Did the customer ever correct the endorsement before re- 

entering the mail? 
d. After a mailing is required to pay regular rates, what ’ ’ 

procedures do you use when the same mailer brings in 
another nonprofit mailing that you determine has to pay 
regular rates because of content problems? 

Ilf the logs are available and have enough information, we will ask 
the sites to provide the logs or to get the information directly from 
the fogs. If they logs do not have enough information or are not 
available, we will ask them to make informed estimates.] 

D. Do you have records of rejected mailings for FY96 available? 

[If FY96 is not available, we wifl ask them if FY97 is available (so 
that we can get a complete year of data, if possible).] 

E. In FY96 (or, if not available, for FY97), how many mailings were 
rejected because of content? 

F. Of those rejected in FY96 (or, if not available, in FY971 because of 
content: 

a. How many had Permit imprint indicia? Precanceled stamps? 
Metered indicia? 

b. How many were accepted under or subsequently required to 
pay regular rates? 

c. For those accepted under regular rates: 
1. What regular rate was paid (Standard (A), First-Class. 

etc.) 
2. How was the additional postage accounted for? How 

were these transactions entered into the PERMIT system? 
Were they ever entered as Nonprofit then reversed to 
regular rate? 

3. What we&the volumes of each of these transactions? 
4. (If actual volumes unknown: How many accepted under 

regular rates had volumes < 500 pieces. 500-l ,000 
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QUESTIONS ON NONPROFIT MAILINGS 

pieces, 1 ,OOO-5,000, 5,000-l 0.000. lO,OOO-50.000, 
50.000-l 00,000 , and > 100,000 pieces). 

5. How were these pieces endorsed ? 
6. Did the customer ever correct the endorsement before re- 

entering the mail 7 

[If the logs are available and.have enough information, we will ask 
the sites to provide the logs or to get the information directly from 
the logs. If the logs do not have enough information or are not 
available, we will ask them to make informed estimates.] 
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.‘. . 

CERTIFICATE OF SERVICE 

I hereby certify that I have this date served the foregoing document upon all 
participants of record in this proceeding in accordance with section 12 of the Rules of 
Practice. 

475 L’Enfant Plaza West, S.W. 
Washington, D.C. 20260-I 137 
March 16, 1998 
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CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Is there anything else? 

If not, then Mr. Levy, you can begin when you're 

ready. 

MR. LEVY: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Could you flip your mike on? 

Pull it a little closer then, perhaps. 

MR. LEVY: Is that better? 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: The mikes are 

the rest of us at this point. 

MR. LEVY: Is it on? 

I'll speak up. 

Whereupon, 

LESLIE M. SCHENK, 

tired out like 

a rebuttal witness, having been previously duly sworn, was 

examined and testified as follows: 

FURTHER CROSS EXAMINATION 

BY MR. LEVY: 

Q Good morning again, Dr. Schenk. 

A Good morning, Mr. Levy. 

Q Would you turn to page 2 of your testimony? 

A I'm there. 

Q Now there you have a table which shows ways in 

which mail that is sent at Regular Nonprofit A rates may 

have nonprofit endorsements. Is that correct? 

A Yes. 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 
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Q And you list three ways in which mail may be 

entered at commercial rates but have nonprofit endorsements. 

The first one is in which it's disqualified after acceptance 

and recorded in AIC 119. Right? 

A Yes. 

Q And that's -- for that the volume you indicate is 

negligible? 

A Yes. 

Q And the second way in which you could have a 

~mismatch between the postage paid and the marking of the 

mail is if it's reversed or reversals. Is that right? 

A Yes 

Q And there you have a volume of approximately 6 

million pieces? 

A Yes. 

Q And then the third way in which you could have 

mail that's marked nonprofit but pays commercial is 

disqualification at acceptance? 

A Yes 

Q And that you have a little over 30 million pieces? 

A Yes 

Q Okay. Now all of those three categories involve 

mail that was originally entered at nonprofit rates but at 

some point was disqualified by the Postal Service. Right? 

A Not necessarily, and part of the problem there is 
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1 in making a short title for the source there. The 

2 disqualifications at acceptance, that's any activity that 

3 during the acceptance procedure it's identified that a 

4 mailing was mailed at regular rates but with nonprofit 

5 indicia. So it could also include mail that a mailer 

6 brought in and originally intended to pay regular rates but 

7 it had nonprofit indicia, because that type of activity 

8 would be included in the type of activity that would be 

9 recorded in the disqualification log. So that's also 

10 included in that category. 

11 Q All right. Let's be very precise about that, and 

12 I want to give you a scenario. Suppose that a nonprofit 

13 organization has a large quantity of catalogs which it 

14 enters in ten different mailings over a period of several 

15 weeks or months. Do you follow that assumption? 

16 A I'll accept your hypothesis here for the moment, 

17 till I know where it's going. 

18 Q Now all of the catalogs have nonprofit markings. 

19 Do you understand that assumption? 

20 A Yes. 

21 Q And assume that in the first of the series of 

22 mailings the mailer tries to enter the catalog at nonprofit 

23 rates. 

24 A Okay. 

25 Q The Postal Service refuses to accept it at 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
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nonprofit rates, and the next nine times -- the next nine 

mailings the mailer simply enters the catalogs with 

commercial postage. Do you understand those assumptions? 

A Urn-hum. 

Q Is it your testimony that in the last nine 

mailings -- I've taken my vitamins I guess -- is it your 

testimony that in the last nine mailings that they would be 

entered in the logs as disqualified mailings? 

A No, they would be entered in the logs as a 

problem, because the mailing came in, the mailer would try 

to -- is paying commercial rates, but the indicia on the 

piece would not match the rates that they were trying to 

pay. So the clerk in first accepting that mail would see a 

problem. You know, mail that's being mailed at commercial 

rates should have bulk rate endorsements on them. And so 

they would write it in the logs. It would be something that 

they would have to both check with their supervisor, call 

the mailer, and see what's going on, and so it would be 

something that would be recorded in the logs as a problem 

that needs to be investigated. 

And so since we were asking them for information 

from these logs and for mailings that had this problem where 

it got mailed at regular rates but with nonprofit indicia, 

it would be part of our survey and therefore would be 

included in the 30 million volume that is recorded that's 
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described as being disqualification at acceptance but really 

is anything that during the acceptance process was mailed at 

regular rates but with nonprofit indicia. 

Q So if a mailer voluntarily enters a catalog at 

commercial rates, shows up with a Form 3602R, but the 

catalog has nonprofit markings, is it your testimony that 

that would -- each time would show up in the 

disqualification log for that site? 

A It's supposed to, because mail mailed at regular 

rates is supposed to have bulk rate endorsements acc,ording 

to the Domestic Mail Manual, so it's something that would be 

seen as something that has to be investigated during the 

acceptance process to see why the mail is not being endorsed 

the same way as the rates that are being paid. 

Q My question though wasn't whether it's supposed to 

be done in a certain way. My question is, is it your 

testimony that if we look at the nonqualification logs we 

will find every instance in which mail is voluntarily 

entered at commercial rates but bearing nonprofit markings. 

A It is my understanding from talking with the 

clerks and the supervisors that those mailings would be 

recorded on these logs. 

Q And we can confirm that by looking at the logs 

that you produced? 

A I believe that in looking through the logs I did 
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see -- I did see entries that would fall under that category 

that there were indicia or meter irregularities. That was 

one of the categories in the logs, and I saw a number of 

instances of that in those logs. 

Q Okay. You would agree with me that the phenomenon 

of mailing nonprofit pieces at commercial rates is the most 

widespread phenomenon alleged by Dr. Haldi in his testimony? 

A I don't recall exactly, but I believe that was one 

of the higher ones he found in his survey. 

Q NOW let's talk about a related scenario. You ' ve 

talked in your testimony about Postal Service employees 

making accommodations for nonprofit mailers? 

A Yes. 

Q And sometimes a Postal Service employee even 

spends time on the premises of a high-volume mailer? 

A There are detached mail units that are located on 

the premises of mailers; yes. 

Q That's like a plant loading arrangement? 

A Yeah, I believe that's what they would call it. 

Q Well, let's suppose a Postal Service employee who 

has a -- who's willing to make accommodations for a 

nonprofit mailer sees a piece of mail being prepared or a 

mailing being prepared and says let me give you a heads up. 

I wouldn't even try to enter that mail at nonprofit rates. 

It'll be disqualified if you do. You'd better enter it at 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
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1 commercial rates. So the mailer enters the piece without 

2 even trying to qualify it for commercial rates, but the mail 

3 piece has nonprofit markings. 

4 In that scenario, it's your testimony that in each 

5 and every instance the piece would be entered in 

6 disqualification logs as having been disqualified? 

7 A My information from the clerks and supervisors on 

8 site was that that would be a problem that would be recorded 

9 in the logs. 

10 Q For what weld it be marked as having been 

11 disqualified for? 

12 A I'm sorry, would you repeat your question? 

13 Q For what would it be marked as having been 

14 disqualified? 

15 A It wouldn't be marked as having been disqualified. 

16 It would be recorded in the logs as something -- as a 

17 problem. In this case there are categories that are called 

18 indicia meter irregularities or endorsement problems. It 

19 would be recorded as that. 

20 Remember that, as I stated before, the entries in 

21 these logs are not necessarily just those mailings that are 

22 disqualified. They are mailings that there are questions 

23 about that need to be explored further, and so they mark 

24 down what the instance is and what needs to be explored. 

25 Q Okay. For shorthand, may we refer to the 
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phenomenon where a mailer enters a piece at commercial rate 

but bearing nonprofit markings where there's no formal 

disqualification as a voluntary entry? 

I just want to use a shorthand term. If you have 

a different one you would rather use, I'd be happy to use 

that. 

A That's fine with me. 

Q Okay. Your survey forms -- let me pass that 

out -- 

MR. LEVY: I would like to have marked as 

ANMXE -- I guess number one -- a multipage document, the 

cover page of which is a faxed note from Ms. Reynolds dated 

March 13, 1998, and following it are several pages of 

attachments. 

MS. REYNOLDS: This is the material we just had 

transcribed into evidence minus the fax cover sheet. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: You can distribute it. It is a 

cross examination exhibit and the reason I looked over to 

you was primarily because of the cover note. I don't know 

what that says and I just didn't want to get in a situation 

where there was a document that was being put into play that 

someone might have some concerns about -- it's just a 

straightforward fax transmittal sheet? 

MS. REYNOLDS: Yes, there's nothing -- 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Fine. I seem to have enabled 
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us to get into enough mischief along the way as it is. I 

don't want us to create any more problems at this late date. 

[Cross-Examination Exhibit No. 

ANM-XE-1 was marked for 

identification.] 

BY MR. LEVY: 

Q Dr. Schenk, would you look at Exhibit 1 and tell 

me if you recognize the documents contained in it? 

A Yes, I do. 

Q Would you turn to the first page after the cover 

page I which is a letter bearing your signature -- that 

appears to be bearing your signature and Paul Loetscher's 

signature dated -- it doesn't have a date. 

Do you recognize that letter? 

A Yes, I do. 

Q Is that in fact from you and Mr. or Dr. Loetscher? 

A Yes, it is. 

Q And approximately what date was it sent? 

A I don't remember exactly. It would have been the 

week before March 4th -- probably that Friday before. I 

don't remember the exact date. 

Q Do you see anything in that letter requesting 

that -- let me back up. 

This is a letter that was sent to the managers of 

Business Mail Entry at the sites covered in your survey? 
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A Yes 

Q And this was essentially requesting them to see 

that the survey be answered by somebody knowledgeable? 

A Yes. 

Q Is there anything in that cover letter asking them 

to report volumes of mail that had nonprofit markings but 

were voluntarily entered at commercial rates? 

A We -- in this letter we asked them for the 

frequency -- I am reading from the first paragraph here -- 

the frequency with which mail not qualifying for nonprofit 

Standard A rates is accepted with nonprofit endorsements, so 

that would in fact include the instance which you are 

referring to. 

Q Okay. Now you testified that the people who 

actually answered the survey may not have necessarily seen 

this letter. 

A That's correct. 

Q Now will you flip two pages? Do you see the 

document bearing the heading, "Questions on Nonprofit 

Mailings" -- 

A Yes. 

Q -- and then that continues for three pages. 

A Yes. 

Q And that in fact is the questionnaire? 

A NO. These were general questions that we had sent 
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1 to the sites to help them focus their attention on the issue 

2 that we were going to be asked, asking them. 

3 Q So this was not the questionnaire that was 

4 actually presented to the people who provided the 

5 information to your question takers, was it? 

6 A The forms that we actually used to record the 

I information were filed in the Library Reference, but most of 

8 the questions are very similar to the questions asked here. 

9 Q Okay, now the last page of this document, this is 

10 in fact a letter from Anita Bizzotto that was sent to the 

11 same sites that were covered in the survey? 

12 A Yes. 

13 Q And it was sent on or about February 18th, 1998? 

14 A That is when the letter was originally written, 

15 yes. 

16 Q And when was it sent out, to the best of your 

17 knowledge? 

18 A It was sent out to the sites that we were 

19 surveying at the same time that these other documents were 

20 sent out. 

21 Q Which was? 

22 A As I said before, the Friday before March 4th, 

23 whatever date that was. 

24 MR. LEVY: Thank you. That is all I have on that 

25 document for now. 
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I guess we need to go into the actual survey 

forms. For convenience I think I am going to pass out right 

now as exhibits both the survey questionnaire forms and the 

acceptance logs that were produced more recently. 

If I may mark what I will represent is a 

collection of the questionnaire forms as ANM-XE-2 

[Cross-Examination Exhibit No. 

ANP-XE-2 was marked for 

identification.] 

MR. LEVY: This differs from the documents that 
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were produced to us, I will state for the record, in that we 

have put Bates numbers in the lower right-hand corner of the 

pages so that the whole document is consecutively numbered, 

and I would like to have this marked as XE-2. 

As XE-3, two volumes of the acceptance logs, 

similarly Bates numbered, and I would like to have those 

marked as XE-3A and 3B. 

[Cross-Examination Exhibit Nos. 

ANM-XE-3A and ANP-XE-3B were marked 

for identification.] 

MR. LEVY: I want the record to reflect that my 

client is actually doing some work in this case. 

BY MR. LEVY: 

Q Dr. Schenk, do you recognize Exhibit XE-2? 
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A Yes. I do. 

Q And it is in fact the survey responses -- 

A Oh, yes. 

Q Would you -- while keeping that in your hand -- 

take a look at Exhibit XE-3A and 3B and tell me if you 

recognize those? 

A They appear to be the logs that we provided last 

Thursday. 

Q Now would you please turn to page 29 of your 

testimony. 

A Yes, I'm there. 

Q Now there is a table in the first half of the page 

and the -- what appears to be the right-hand column bears a 

heading, Volume Disqualified, Paid Regular Standard A. 

A Yes. 

Q Is that in fact the volume -- are the volumes in 

there in fact the volumes used to compute the 30 million 

figure on page 2 of your testimony? 

A Yes, they are. 

Q But the heading on page 29 says Volume 

Disqualified. It doesn't say volumes that are fishy or 

volumes that don't comply with the rules because there is a 

mismatch between the markings and the postage paid, does it? 

A They -- I must admit I did not make the volume -- 

the column heading descriptive enough. 
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What they do represent though are the volumes the 

estimated volumes that were sent at regular rate but had 

nonprofit indicia. 

Q Including mail that was voluntarily entered that 

way? 

A Yes. 

Q All right. What is -- for Strata 1 you have 

ranking number one a volume of 292,500. Do you see that? 

A Yes. 

Q What site was that? 

A I don't have the right table in front of me. 

Sorry. 

That would have been Respondent No. 6 

Q Okay. If we could do the same thing for each of 

the entries where you've put in a value in that column. 

What is it for ranking No. 2? What number corresponds to 

ranking No. 2? 

A I'm a little concerned that in giving -- making 

that correspondence that I'm giving out information about 

individual sites, that I’m identifying individual sites, 

I’m not sure -- I'm a little concerned about that. 

MR. LEVY: Is the Postal Service making a claim of 

confidentiality for this? 

THE WITNESS: Is that okay? 

MS. REYNOLDS: I wonder if we could take a couple 
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of minutes where I could just talk with the witness. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Mr. Levy, in the interest of 

making things move along smoothly, can we give them a couple 

of minutes at this point so they can understand what it is 

that they think they want to do? 

MR. LEVY: Yes. Let me suggest maybe we could 

bypass this in the interests of speeding things up even 

more, rather than naming this site, that if the witness 

would just produce the -- tell me the number in the survey 

responses, and then I'm going to do the same thing in the 

acceptance logs. 

I'm basically doing this so I can quickly trace 

back from the number to the underlying data. I don't need 

the name of the -- at this point I'm not -- I don't think I 

need the name of the site. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: I didn't think you were asking 

for the name of the site anyway. I just thought you were 

asking for the designation. 

MS. REYNOLDS: I think because the sites are coded 

by number we don't have the concern of linking specific 

sites with their volumes. 

THE WITNESS: Okay. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: You know, I was looking at the 

library reference as you all were talking, and they've been 

redacted to the point where site No. 2 was just identified 
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I. as site No. 2 and there's no other way to determine where or 

2 who site No. 2 is. so -- 

3 MR. LEVY: If I want to ask the name, I'll -- I 

4 understand -- 

5 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: But right now you just want the 

6 number correlation. 

7 MR. LEVY: Right. 

8 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Good enough. 

9 I don't think we need to take any time. I think 

10 we ought to just go ahead. 

11 MS. REYNOLDS: Okay. I just wanted to clarify 

12 that. 

13 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: If you have a list that you can 

14 just give Mr. Levy, that would move things along. If not, 

15 then let's just try and go down the list as quickly as we 

16 can. 

17 THE WITNESS: Okay. I'm sorry. I just wanted to 

18 clarify that issue. Okay. 

19 Site with ranking No. 2 would be site No. 2 in 

20 both the survey responses and the logs. 

21 BY MR. LEVY: 

22 Q Now the site that was ranked No. 1 was Site No. 6 

23 in both -- 

24 A Yes. 

25 Q In each case -- 
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Yes. 

Is the same number assigned in both the survey -- 

Yes. 

Responses and the logs? 

Yes. 

Okay. Ranking No.' 3? 

That would be site 15. 

Ranking No. 4? 

Five. 

Ranking No. 5? 

Seven. 

Ranking No. 6? 

Eight. 

Ranking No. 7? 

Three. 

Ranking No. 8? 

That is not included in the survey responses. 

Okay. Ranking No. 9? 

Eleven. 

Ten? 

One. 

Eleven? 

Fourteen. 

Twelve? 

Nine. 
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Q Thirteen? 

A Uh, 13, 14, and 15 are not included in the 

responses. 

Q Well, 15 you have a volume of 3,000, don't you? 

Unless I'm reading the line wrong. 

A Oh, I'm sorry. I'm not looking at the revised 

version. 

Q Does that change any of your previous -- answers 

to the previous lines? 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

No. 

Okay. 

Let's see. I believe 15 is 27. 

You want to check to make sure? 

Yes, it's 27. 

Sixteen? 

Ten. 

Seventeen? 

Twelve. 

Eighteen? 

Thirteen. 

Nineteen? 

Twenty-five. 

Twenty? 

Twenty-five. 

Wait a minute. 
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CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Twenty. 

THE WITNESS: Oh, I'm sorry. 

BY MR. LEVY: 

Q Would it be more efficient if we took a 

couple-minute break? 

A No, I'm fine. I just -- if we could come back to 

20. I don't remember if we'd received a response from them 

or not. 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Oh, they would be 26. 

So ranking 20 is site No. 26 in the survey. 

Yes. 

Okay. Stratum 2. Ranking No. 41? 

Eighteen. 

Fifty-two? 

Four. 

Fifty-four? 

Twenty-one. 

Fifty-eight? 

Sixteen. 

Two forty-four? 

Twenty-two. 

Two forty-nine? 

Seventeen. 

Four sixty-two? 

Twenty-three. 
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1 Q Seven oh nine? 

2 A Twenty-four. 

3 Q Four two two oh? 

4 A Nineteen. 

5 Q One oh one six two? 

6 A Twenty. 

7 Q All right. 

8 Let's start with stratum 1, ranking 1, you have a 

9 volume of 292,500, and that is site No. 6 in the survey 

10 responses. 

11 A Yes. 

12 Q And that's in Exhibit -- Cross-Examination Exhibit 

13 No. 2. That starts on Bates No. 72. 

14 A Yes. 

15 Q Before we go into this actual site, I want to ask 

16 you some general questions about how you did your survey. 

17 Now you've never seen the actual -- prior to responding to 

18 the Chairman's recent order, you had never seen the actual 

19 disqualification log yourself, had you? 

20 A No, since we had done the survey by telephone, we 

21 had not seen them ourselves. 

22 Q BY "we" you mean both you personally and your 

23 employees? 

24 A Yes. We had seen an example of one from another 

25 site that we had just gotten some basic information on what 
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information was available before we started our survey, so 

we had seen a copy of forms from another site. 

Q Now who telephoned the employees at the sites? 

A It was myself and two other employees at 

Christensen Associates. 

Q So a total of three people made the calls? 

A A total of three people. 

Q And if we looked at the completed survey forms you 

would see the handwriting of only three people? 

A I believe so; yes. 

Q Now -- then you and your two colleagues discussed 

the survey questions over the phone with the designated 

postal employees? 

A Yes. 

Q Now the actual survey forms are the ones that are 

reproduced in Exhibit 2? 

A Yes. 

Q And then you and your people wrote down the 

answers on the forms? 

A Yes. 

Q And then you looked at the completed forms that 

your two colleagues had done as well as your own? 

A Yes 

Q And you used the data -- information on those 

forms to generate the estimates shown in the top half of 
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page 29 of your testimony? 
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A Yes. 

Q Now do either you or your two colleagues -- let me 

start again. 

Do either you or your two colleagues have any 

firsthand experience working in a mail acceptance unit? 

A We have done a number of surveys in mail 

acceptance units. We've spent -- the three of us have spent 

time at maybe 50-75 postal sites both interviewing 

employees, learning the processes to help inform our own 

work. We have -- the three of us have each at least three 

years' experience with Postal Service projects and with the 

type of data that it's dealing with here. 

Q And how much of that time was spent working with 

nonprofit acceptance criteria before the survey? 

A Before the survey, before looking at this, I can't 

say that any of us had looked at this issue. 

Q When did you first learn of the existence of the 

disqualification logs? 

A That would have been at the beginning of when we 

started working on this project, which would have been some 

time around the first or second week in February. 

Q And how did you learn of their existence? 

A By talking with clerks and supervisors in a 

acceptance unit. We had talked with them to find out what 
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information was available. 

Q All right. Now let's go back to the survey form. 

First of all, the line 1, ranking 1, the 292,500 

figure -- 

A Yes. 

Q --and that is from Site 6, and that starts on page 

Bates number 72 of Exhibit 2? 

A Yes. 

Q Now where do you get the 292,500 figure -- from 

the survey form for Site 6? 

Where does that number appear? 

A On page 78, when the contact was asked about their 

mailings for FY '96 they replied that their AP estimates 

that they have given earlier in the survey were still 

accurate for FY '96, so if we turn back to -- 

Q I'm sorry, before you turn back, and I am 

interested in that, you are talking about the response to 

Question Number 4? 

A Yes, I am. 

Q And that question asks for records of rejected 

mailings? 

A Yes 

Q Is it your understanding that the person who -- by 

the way, what Postal Service employee provided the 

information on this form? 
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A I don't know that offhand, because that 

information would have been redacted, but it would have been 

marked on the top of page 72 when the site name and the site 

contact would have been listed. 

Q Do you know how long that employee was working at 

that site in the acceptance capacity? 

A We asked for that information when we talked with 

the contacts -- how long they had been there, and we only 

used information from contacts that had been there, working 

in FY '96 or were able to speak with someone who had been in 

the acceptance unit in FY '96. 

There were some sites where the employees had not 

been there that long. There was nobody there to speak with 

who had experience back then, and those were sites that we 

had not used the results in making our estimates. 

Q So in some instances you relied on data where you 

talked to a colleague of yours who in turn talked to a 

Postal Service employee at the site who in turn talked to 

somebody who had actually been around there during the time? 

A The information was all -- 

Q Yes or no. Before you explain, could you answer 

my question? 

A The information that I relied on to obtain these 

estimates was the information recorded on these forms. 

If I did not record it, it was recorded by one of 
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the other two people doing the survey who talked with postal 

employees. 

In some cases they had to ask somebody else at the 

site who was more informed of the experience in FY '96. 

Q So in some instances there were four links in the 

chain -- from the person who was there to the employee on 

the site who answered the telephone to the employee of yours 

to YOU? 

A I would say that there is only two links, because 

there was no communication between somebody at my firm and 

me that's not written on this form that does not have that 

information already recorded here. 

So I would say at some cases there were at most 

two links. 

Q And by two links, you mean four individuals? 

A Three individuals. 

Q Three individuals before you? 

A As I said before, I didn't -- there was no 

communication between myself and somebody else at my firm 

that is not recorded on these forms. 

The information that I used to do my estimates is 

recorded on these forms. 

Q Okay. If you go back to page Bates Number 78 -- 

A Yes. 

Q -- and we are discussing the answer to Question 
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Number 4 -- 

A Yes. 

Q -- and the question asks for records of rejected 

mailings, is that correct? 

A Yes. When we wrote these forms, we wrote them 

very generally because we had not spoken with of the 

firms -- any of the sites yet, so the wording is very 

general, but when we talked with the sites we asked for what 

mailings, as the letter says, what mailings were mailed with 

nonprofit indicia but were paying regular rates -- so the 

wording isn't exact on the forms but when we talked with 

them, we asked them the question as it was worded in the 

letter, so it would include not just those mailings rejected 

but also brought in at commercial rates but with nonprofit 

indicia. 

Q Whose handwriting is on this form? 

If you look at Bates Number 2, it might give you a 

clue. There is initials -- 

A That's one of my colleagues 

Q -- JGH. Now how do you know that your colleague 

told the person who answered the survey that rejected 

mailings actually included voluntary -- 

A Because we all spoke together and I trained the 

other two people who made the phone calls at the same time, 

explained what we were looking for, what the nuances may be, 
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and to just get general information, anything that they may 

have on mailings that went at regular rate with nonprofit 

indicia. 

In addition, each day and after each survey was 

given to me, I talked with them to make sure that they had 

gotten the correct information and that they had gotten it 

from experienced postal employees. 

Q And you specifically told -- did you specifically 

tell the employee who took the survey starting on Bates 

Number 72 that they should ask for records of voluntary 

entry of -- 

A They -- 

Q May I finish my question? 

A Oh, I'm sorry. I thought you had. 

Q -- that they should ask for records of volumes of 

mail that was voluntarily entered with nonprofit markings at 

commercial rates? 

A They were told to ask about any mailings that were 

mailed at regular rates with nonprofit indicia. 

Q Were they specifically told to ask the Postal 

Service employee about mail that was voluntarily entered at 

commercial rates under the word "rejected"? 

A They were told to ask about mailings that went at 

commercial rates with nonprofit indicia. 

When a postal employee is looking back at the logs 
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to look at that kind of information or thinking back to the 

mailings they wouldn't remember the exact reason why the 

mailing had nonprofit indicia but was going at regular 

rates. 

They would just know that that is a special 

circumstance that they have to speak with their supervisor 

about and so they would remember that situation. 

They may not remember that it was brought in with 

regular rates as opposed to being disqualified and that is 

why they are all included under that title. 

Q I am not sure I heard an answer to my question 

though. 

Did you specifically tell the employee who filled 

out Form Number 6, I assume with the initials of JGH, that 

in answer to Question 4 the Postal Service employee should 

include volumes of mail that were voluntarily entered at 

commercial rates? 

MS. REYNOLDS: Mr. Chairman, Mr. Levy has asked 

this question twice. He has already gotten responses from 

Dr. Schenk. 

MR. LEVY: I have asked the question twice. I 

haven't gotten that answered yet. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: I think Mr. Levy hasn't gotten 

an answer to his question, the specific question that he 

asked, and I am going to let him go on. 
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THE WITNESS: They were not specifically told that 

wording, but it was implied in the question that was being 

asked. 

BY MR. LEVY: 

Q As an expert in -- do you consider yourself an 

expert in survey design? 

A I have a lot of training in that area and also 

have a Master's Degree in Statistics. Yes, I do. 

Q As an expert in survey design, do you consider 

that the natural meaning of the phrase "rejected mailings" 

includes mailings that are voluntarily entered at a 

different rate? 

A When looking at survey design, you take into 

account how the survey is being conducted. 

Since this survey form was not sent out to the 

firms and they asked those questions but rather the survey 

was done by telephone, by a limited number of people who had 

all been trained to ask for specific information, I don't 

consider the wording here to be a problem at all -- since 

they were all -- we were all looking for information on any 

mailing that went at commercial rates with nonprofit 

indicia. 

And the survey had been designed early in the 

stage where we weren't sure exactly what kind of information 

we were getting, so it was generally worded. 
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Q Did the Christensen Associates employee who took 

this survey, JGH, tell you at any point that he or she had 

asked for under question 4 volumes of mail that were 

voluntarily entered at commercial rates? 

A At one point in the process I had been asked 

whether that would be included as part of this, and I 

answered yes. That that had come up in the conversation 

with the employee, the postal employee, and they wanted to 

know whether that would be included -- wanted to make sure 

that that would be included in part of this response. 

Q Did JGH -- is JGH a person who -- your employee 

who filled out this form? 

A Yes 

Q Did JGH ever tell you that the response for 

question 4 included volumes that were voluntarily entered at 

commercial rates? 

A I'm sorry, could you repeat your question? 

Q Did JGH ever tell you that the response to 

question 4 on Bates No. 78 included volumes that were 

voluntarily entered at commercial rates? 

A For this specific site? 

Q Yes. 

A I do not recall. The information that they had 

gotten from the site is presented on these forms. 

Q All right. YOU -- initially in discussion 
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question 4 you indicated that there was a cross-reference to 

a different answer. 

A Yes. 

Q What was that? 

A That would have been the answer to the questions 

beginning -- the questions in section B, which would begin 

on page 75. 

Q Would you go back to page 78, the handwritten 

answer at the bottom of the page. 

A Yes. 

Q It says AP estimates are probably still accurate 

for 1996. 

A Yes. 

Q What does that mean? 

A It means that the estimates they gave for the most 

current AP, which is section B, which I just referred you 

to, those estimates are still accurate or still represent 

the information that would have been happening in 1996. 

Q Oh, so the response for this side isn't based on 

documents or records for 1996, it's based on the supposition 

that data for the current accounting period are a good proxy 

for what happened in 1996? 

A As stated in my testimony, we provided estimates 

from the postal employees because the logs were not 

necessarily available at each site. We got these estimates 
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1996 and who could give us 

an informed estimate of the activity back then. 

Q Your handwritten answer at the bottom of page 78, 

it says AP estimates are probably still accurate for 1996. 

AP stands for "accounting period"; right? 

A That's correct. 

Q What accounting period was that referred to? 

A As shown on page 75, we asked them for information 

from the most current accounting period that was completed, 

which was AP 5, 1998. 

Q So in this form you're using data from AP 5 of 

1998 as a proxy for what happened in 1996. 

A Given their comments on page 78, yes. 

Q Okay. Would you read the question No. 1 on page 

75, starting with in the AP '98? 

A It says in -- in AP 5, 1998, or most recent 

representative period, how many nonprofit mailings were 

rejected or ruled ineligible for nonprofit rates? 

Q And the answer? 

A She doesn't know. 

Q And this is the basis for your volume estimate? 

A No, I said it was the information she provided in 

section B, if you look at question 2, after further probing 

she was able to get information and that probing included, 

you know, asking the questions that was listed there. 
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Q So she doesn't know the total number of pieces 

that were rejected for nonprofit rates in '98, but of that 

universe she recalls that ten were rejected for poor 

preparation, and two or three were rejected for content? 

A As I said, after further probing, we didn't just 

take a zero answer as the answer. You know, in survey 

design you don't always, you know, if somebody says they 

don't know or zero, you probe a little further to see if 

there's information. 

Q All right. So where do you get the figure 292,500 

from page 75? 

A Okay. If you look at question 2, she lists that 

there were two or three per AP that were rejected for 

content reasons, and so I took three as a conservative 

estimate, 3 times 13, and she said that most of the mailings 

were on part 4 of that same section says that most of the 

rejected mailings were between 5,000 and 10,000 pieces. So 

I took the midpoint, 7,500 pieces times 3 times 13 gives me 

an estimate of 292,000. 

Q So you multiplied 3 by 13 by -- 

A 7,500. 

Q 7,500. And you got the 13 because -- 

A Because there are 13 accounting periods. 

Q So this 292,000 figure is based on a sample of two 

observations in one accounting period out of a 
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13-plus-accounting-period year? 

A No, not two observations. This is -- she said 

that of all the observations that they had in the current 

accounting period, only two or three were rejected because 

of content or were mailed at regular rates with nonprofit 

indicia. 

Q But there are more than 13 accounting periods in a 

year, aren't there, 13 and a fraction? 

A Generally people use 13 as -- the last accounting 

period is just a correction factor as far as I'm concerned. 

Q Okay. 

A As far as I know. 

Q YOU got 13 accounting periods in a year, and 

you're using one accounting period in '98 as a proxy for all 

13 accounting periods in '96? Right? 

A That!.? because of the information she gave me that 

says that the -- or he, rather, whichever one -- says that 

the AP estimates that they had provided before were 

representative. 

Q And so you're using a sample of one accounting 

period to estimate a universe of 13 accounting periods. 

Right? 

A No. According to their experience, there's no 

reason to say that that is not representative of any other 

accounting period that they have. 
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Q Oh, would you go to page Bates No. 72. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Mr. Levy, what page was that 

again? I'm sorry. 

MR. LEVY: Seventy-two. It's the very first page 

of site No. 6. 

BY MR. LEVY: 

Q Are you there? 

A Yes 

Q Would you read question No. l(a). 

A The question reads: Consider the most recent AP, 

AP 5, '98. 

It this a representative AP for nonprofit Standard 

A mail accepted through your office? If not, why? What AP 

is representative? 

Q And would you read the answer? 

A She's not sure but thinks it is as good as any. 

Q And that's the basis for your conclusion that one 

accounting period in fiscal year '98 is a good proxy for 13 

accounting periods in fiscal year '96? 

A From the other information from the other 

questions asked as a body it seemed like she had information 

available to give us an informed estimate. 

Q Where else in this body does it have any 

information on the representativeness of an accounting 

period 5 in year '98 as a representative of the universe of 
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year '96 13 accounting periods? 

A Well, as I said, as I just said, the body of 

evidence shows that she knew or he or she knew -- I guess 

it's she -- knew enough about the situation to give an 

informed estimate. You know, she knew in question 4 that 

the rules had changed. She had information about the 

general changes in volumes in total. She had information 

about how the accounting was done in question 3, part 2, and 

she was willing to provide these answers. 

There were some people that we contacted who did 

not have enough information, and they willingly stated that, 

that they weren't there at the time, and so we didn't use 

their estimates. We took it as a body to see did they have 

enough information to answer these questions in an informed 

way. 

Q So if they answered the questions, you took that 

as a piece of evidence that they knew what they were talking 

about? 

A No, no. If they answered the questions -- and 

provided answers that made sense that were supportable, then 

we took that as they were able to give us informed 

estimates. And if they had been there in FY '96. 

Q Now question 1 on page 72 asks whether the volume 

of mail that is accepted through your office in accounting 

period 5 of year '98 is representative of some other period. 
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Isn't the issue here whether the volume of mail that is 

rejected through the office is representative? Do you 

understand the distinction? 

A Yes, I do. 

Q But you didn't ask that in the survey form, did 

you? 

A But we asked for information about rejections 

later on in the survey, and then -- 

Q But the information on rejections later in the 

survey wasn't for fiscal year '96, was it? 

A But in question 4 she did say that the AP 

estimates she had given earlier are representative. 

Q Where does it say that in the handwritten notes? 

A AP estimates are probably still accurate for FY -- 

for 1996 in question 4 on page 78. You have to look at the 

survey as a whole to see whether it has enough information 

-- the person had enough information to answer the question 

and that the answers are consistent with one another. 

Q What is the part that is blacked out there? 

A It's probably the name of a mailer or the name of 

the person answering the question. That was the information 

that was redacted. 

Q Now, when a respondent says AP estimates are 

probably still accurate for '96, and she -- he or she says 

on page 72 that she is not sure but she thinks it's as good 
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as any, and on page 75, she says she doesn't know, does that 

provoke any suspicion that you might need to probe a little 

further for how solid the respondent's information is? 

A Well, that's why we asked -- we did probe any 

further, we didn't cross out the "she doesn't know" after we 

got -- after we probed further and got a response because it 

wasn't information that we needed to redact, we left it 

there. But the answer in 2 on page 75, after she said she 

doesn't know, clearly indicated that we probed further and 

got information. 

Q All right. Will you turn to page 77? 

A Yes. 

Q Now, the source for this, you assumed that the 

average piece that was rejected had 7500 pieces in it? 

A Yes. 

Q And that's because you guessed that the volume 

fell within the mid-range of 5,000 and lO,OOO? 

A I did not guess. 

Q Somebody guessed? 

A The Postal employee answering the survey for us 

made that estimate, based on their knowledge of the mailers 

whose mailings get disqualified. I mean they know their 

mailers and how much they usually mail, so that information 

we took to be very informed. 

Q Well, somebody wrote down "most of them" next to 
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the row 5,000 to 10,000. 

A Yes 

Q That was your employee? 

A That was the information that they were given, 

yes. 

Q There's nothing on this form which indicates -- 

let me back up. Most of them means not all of them, right? 

A Yes 

Q That's the natural inference of it. So some of 

the mailings had more than 10,000 pieces or fewer than 

5,000, if this form can be believed, right? 

A That's correct. 

Q Now, if one of those has a lot more than 10,000, 

then the average value could be considerably higher than 

7500? 

A Yes, but those are the mailings that people tend 

to remember most because the -- you know, they would have to 

go to their supervisor, that would be, you know, something 

that they would want to be especially carefully about. So 

we tended to find that they remembered, especially the 

larger mailings more. And so the fact that they did not 

mention something higher than that -- and then when they 

gave their estimates, we did probe and say, okay, you know, 

were there ones that were more than this, less than this, 

and they tend to remember those higher volume ones. so I 
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1 feel confident that the 7500 represents the representative 

2 mailing that was rejected or was mailed at commercial rates 

3 with nonprofit indicia in this site. 

4 Q Well, there's nothing on this form indicating what 

5 is the volume of mail that doesn't fall within the most 

6 category, does it? 

7 A That's correct. 

8 Q And you don't even know if the Postal Service 

9 employee who provided this information even worked at the 

10 site at the time? 

11 A Yes, I do know that, because we did ask to talk 

12 with employees who were there in FY '96 in the acceptance 

13 unit. 

14 Q I thought you told me earlier that that might have 

15 been somebody else that the Postal Service employee talked 

16 to. 

17 A But if they had to get more information from 

18 somebody, it would have been somebody who had been there in 

19 FY '96. Otherwise, they wouldn't have been able to give us 

20 information. 

21 Q And from that three or four, whatever level chain 

22 of information conveyance, you are confident that because 

23 they didn't put down any volumes for pieces, for mailings 

24 that were greater than 10,000, that they didn't occur? 

25 A I won't say that it didn't occur, but I would 
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think it is highly unlikely. If they had to go to one other 

person, that person would also know the heavier volume 

mailings, because those would stick out in their experience, 

they would remember those. 

Q But it wouldn't stick out in the answer form 

unless they were asked, right? 

A The only reason -- they were probably asked, they 

just didn't have any information, so -- 

Q You don't know whether they -- 

A _- it wasn't written down. 

Q You don't know whether they were asked? 

A I know the people who work for me, and they would 

ask. They were told to ask, they were told to probe. These 

are people who have done surveys before, they have 

experience. 

Q Well, there's nothing on this form that says any 

.I that fel .1 out of the follow-up question was asked about mai 

"most of them" camp, is there? 

A No, there is not. 

Q Oh, one other question -- where on this multipage 

form is there any indication that the Postal Service 

employee who answered the questions was told that mail 

volumes that were voluntarily entered as commercial mail 

should be included in the total given? 

A The form does not say that because they were not 
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given the form. We interviewed them over the phone. We 

asked them over the phone to give us information on mailings 

that were sent at commercial rates with nonprofit indicia. 

Q Where does the form indicate that in answering the 

question that they intended to include voluntary entries as 

rejected mailings? 

A It's not written on the form. 

Q All right. What about Stratum Ranking Number 2? 

That is, Site Number 2. 

Is that the site that starts on Bates Number 18 of 

Cross-Examination Exhibit 2? 

A Yes, it is. 

Q And you concluded that there were no mailings that 

were entered at commercial rates with nonprofit markings in 

Fiscal Year 1996? 

A That's correct. 

Q And what is that based on in the form? 

A That would be based on the information given to 

Question 5 on page 25, as well as the general information 

given in Questions 4 and 5. 

I'm sorry, no -- yes. I guess it's Question 5 on 

page 25. 

Q Okay. Would you -- first of all, this information 

is provided for Fiscal Year '97? 

A Yes. 
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Q Not '96. 

A Yes. 

Q And what is your basis for concluding that Fiscal 

Year '97 is representative of '96? 

A I am trying to find where it is written, but this 

is actually a survey that I did, and I remember talking with 

the people there. 

They did not have the '96 logs available, but I 

remember their general comments that FY '97 was 

representative. 

Q But you didn't write it down here anywhere? 

A No, I didn't. 

Q Okay. Would you look on page 25? There's a 

five-line comment, handwritten in the left-hand column. 

Would you read that? It starts with, I think, 

"Mostly mail"? 

A "Mostly mail will just sit there until corrected, 

not sent through." 

Q What does that mean? 

A That means that they -- if a mailing is rejected 

or has the wrong indicia on it that they will keep the 

mailing in the Acceptance Unit until the mailer comes and 

makes the correction to the indicia or the correction to the 

mail piece and then it will be sent through at nonprofit 

rates. 
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Q Doesn't this suggest that instead of formally 

rejecting the mail, the postal employee will hold it until 

the mailer comes and fixes it? 

A At some sites they did mention that, yes. 

Q And where does it say that mail that is treated 

that was is entered in the rejection or disqualification 

logs for the site -- 

A It would be entered in the logs so that they could 

keep track of which mailings were there and what corrections 

need to be done, but then in the column in the logs that 

would talk about the disposition of the mailing they would 

say that there was a code for the mailing was corrected and 

sent through. 

Q Now going to the right-hand column there is a 

reference at 3602-N and 3602-R. 

A Yes. 

Q Could you read that? 

A It says, "3602-N/3602-R on back side." 

Q What does that mean? 

A That means that this is one instance that the 

person I had talked with mentioned of a problem they had 

where a mailer would bring in a nonprofit mailing that had a 

3602-N form but on the back side they had copies -- the copy 

was actually for 3602-R, so the mailer had to come in and 

fix the statement. 
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Q I'm sorry. What do you mean by the phrase "the 

copy was really 3602-R"? 

A The 3602 form has two sides to it. Somehow they 

had photocopied it wrong so that the front side said 3602-N, 

the back side said 3602-R and so the mailer had to come and 

redo the mailing statement. 

Q How do you know -- where have you indicated on 

this form that the zero volume includes mailings that were 

left just to sit there until corrected? 

A They wouldn't be included as mailings that were 

sent at regular rate with nonprofit indicia, so they are not 

part of my estimate. 

My estimate was the mailings that were sent at 

commercial rates with nonprofit indicia. 

If they corrected the indicia or the mailing it 

wouldn't be included in the volumes that were sent at 

commercial rate with nonprofit indicia. 

Q Let's look at the accounting logs. Are there 

accounting acceptance logs for the site for Fiscal Year '96? 

A I believe not. This was Site 2 and if we look at 

Site 2, which would be on your page 29, there is a letter 

that we received from our contact at that site that 

explained why they were not able to provide a log, a set of 

logs. 

Q The individual who answered for the site the 
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survey form -- 

A Yes? 

Q -- how long was that individual at the Postal 

Service at that site? 

A I don't know how long. They were the person who 

was at the Bulk Mail Acceptance Unit in FY '96. 

I believe now they're a Mail Acceptance Specialist 

but at that time they were the person who would know the 

transactions through the Acceptance Unit at that site. 

Q Would you turn to page Bates Number 20. 

A In which? 

Q I'm sorry, of Cross-Examination Exhibit Number 2, 

the survey responses. 

A Page 20 you said? 

Q Page 20 -- yes, 20. Okay. Do you see the 

Question Number 4 there? 

A Yes. 

Q And that asks for -- I'll read it since you have 

been reading some stuff -- "Were enforcement practices 

concerning eligibility for a nonprofit mailing in terms of 

advertising content or other characteristics that would make 

the piece ineligible for nonprofit rates any different in 

Fiscal Year '96 compared with Fiscal Year '95, with Fiscal 

Year '97? If so, how?" 

Did I read that basically right? 
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A Yes. 

Q Now the first answer is in your handwriting? 

A Yes, it is. 

Q And that says, "Travel advertisements biggest 

problem with compliance." 

A Yes 

Q What is that referring to, Dr. Schenk? 

A That was referring to the rules that were referred 

to in Publication 417 that dealt with what types of 

advertisement could not be included in nonprofit mailings, 

and noneducational travel advertisement was one of the 

rules. 

Q Nonprofit mailings that contain such advertisement 

are not entitled to be entered at nonprofit -- what was then 

Third Class rates, isn't that right? 

A Yes. 

Q And a mailing that was entered at nonprofit rates 

if treated properly would be rejected if it contained such 

advertising, right? 

A That is my understanding, yes. 

Q And the respondent who answered your survey said 

that this was the biggest problem for enforcement of 

nonprofit mailings in Fiscal Year '97? 

A At this particular site. 

Q And that Fiscal Year '97 was typical? 
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A That's what it says. 

Q Well, then how is it that there are no rejections 

reported? 

A When a nonprofit mailer brings in a mailing that 

gets rejected, two things can happen. 

Either they decide to go ahead and pay the regular 

rates and the mail goes through paying commercial rates, or 

they decide to take the mailing back and redo the mailing or 

not submit it, and so the mailing gets returned to the firm. 

That mailing is not included in my estimates 

because it doesn't go at commercial rates. It is returned 

to the firm and they either change it or they do something 

different so those -- so just because we report a zero for 

our estimates doesn't mean that they have rejected nonprofit 

mailings. 

It means that those mailings did not subsequently 

go at commercial rates. 

Q So it is your understanding that at this site in 

every instance where the Postal Service employee said uh-uh, 

this doesn't qualify for nonprofit rates, the mailer went 

back and replaced the nonprofit markings with commercial 

markings? 

A In some instances, but as you note from my further 

comments on that same question, because there -- the 

Publication 417 came out and there were some mailers who had 
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problems that this site in fact, they told me, for the first 

time that this problem came up they would work with the 

mailer and would give him a one-time exception as an 

accommodation to try to increase, you know, the education of 

those rules and how they should be enforced and to try to 

accommodate the mailers and provide them with good service. 

Q One time exceptions to what? The requirement to 

pay commercial postage or the requirement to have commercial 

markings? 

A The requirement to pay commercial postage. 

Q But you are confident they never exempted the 

mailer from the requirement to have commercial markings? 

A That's what they told me, yes. 

Q Even though that, unlike acceptance of mail with 

commercial -- at nonprofit postage, wouldn't take revenue 

away from the Postal Service? 

A Many of the sites, and this one was one of them, 

told us that because the rules had changed and were being 

enforced, that they tried to work with the mailers, they 

tried to -- they had special forms to educate them of the 

new changes. They worked with the mailers. These are their 

customers, they try to help their customers so that they can 

get business from their customers. 

Q Dr. Schenk, would you look at the answer that you 

have written in the half-box to the right hand side just 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 
Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 842-0034 

P 



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

19979 

above question 5? I think it starts "Some situations." So 

you see that? 

A Yes. It says, "Some situations imprint, blackout, 

restamp bulk rate." 

Q So in some situations, the mailer restamped it 

bulk -- the piece bulk rate? 

A Yes. 

Q And blacked out the nonprofit marking? 

A Yes. And we heard this from a number of sites. 

Q And in some situations, they didn't? 

A That's correct. 

Q So the reasonable inference is that in some 

situations, the mailing was re-entered still with a 

nonprofit marking? 

A In this situation, I would say no, because, first 

of all, they said they said they gave some one time 

exceptions, and also just because it was rejected doesn't 

mean the mailing went through at commercial rates. They 

said that FY '97 was typical and they said that they had no 

mailings that went through at commercial rates with 

nonprofit indicia in '97. 

Q Well, if the mailer blacked out, in some 

situations, the nonprofit markings, doesn't that suggest to 

you that the mailing went through a second time but at 

commercial rates? 
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A What do you mean went through a second time? 

Q Well, why would the mailer black out the nonprofit 

permit and put in a bulk rate marking other than for 

re-entering of the mail at the commercial rate? 

A Oh, right, but that wouldn't be included in my 

volume estimates, because my volume estimates for mailing 

that went at commercial rate with nonprofit indicia. 

Q But in some situations, the mailing, one can infer 

from this, did not have the nonprofit marking blacked. Your 

words, "some situations." 

A Right. In those situations the mailing either 

would have been rejected or they would have been given this 

one time exception where they were paying nonprofit rates 

and the mail was endorsed as nonprofit mail. 

Q So your testimony is that when you had a mailing 

that the Postal Service said couldn't go at nonprofit rates, 

one of two things happened, either it went all the way 

through, it was accepted with regular -- with nonprofit 

markings at nonprofit postage, or it was re-entered at 

commercial markings with commercial postage? 

A Or it was returned to the firm. 

Q But it never, the intermediate situation never 

happened, it never went in with commercial postage but 

nonprofit markings? 

A At this site, that's what they told me. 
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Q But that last sentence appears, that last 

phenomenon appears nowhere on this form, does it? 

A No, because I have all the other situations 

listed. 

Q All right. Let's go to site -- ranking No. 4, 

which I believe is site No. 5. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Mr. Levy, before we move on to 

the next site, I think it would be a good time to take a 

mid-morning break. Ten minutes. 

[Recess. 1 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: When last we met you were 

moving on to site No. 5 at page -- 

MR. LEVY: I was hoping you'd tell me. 

THE WITNESS: I believe it's 58. 

BY MR. LEVY: 

Q Let's move to site No. 7 at page 86 of 

Cross-Examination Exhibit No. 2. 

A Yes 

Q Now for that site, Dr. Schenk, you show a volume 

of a little over 3.2 million pieces that were disqualified? 

A Yes 

Q To be precise, 3,234,OOO. 

A Yes. 

Q And the survey form that corresponds to that 

starts on Bates No. 86; right? 
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A Yes. 

Q Now where do you get the 3.234 million figure? 

A Okay, starting with question 5 on page 93, they 

said in FY '96 that they had approximately 30 mailings that 

went at commercial rates with nonprofit indicia per AP in 

the first quarter of fiscal year '96, so that would be 90 

total for that first quarter, 30 times 3, and then for 

quarters two through four they had 10 to 15 per AP, so I 

took 15 times 10, and so that gave me a total for FY '96, 

total estimate of 240 mailings that went at regular rates 

with nonprofit indicia. 

Then going to page 94, part 4, they gave -- 

Q I'm sorry, let me stop you here before we go to 

that. 

Why was the volume higher in question l? 

A Because that was when they first started enforcing 

Publication 417, so they had mailers who had not either seen 

Publication 417 or who did not follow the rules correctly 

but, you know, they have repeat mailings, so they learn it 

once, the incidence of this is going to go down after 

they -- the initial period. 

Q So it went down -- in quarter two it went down to 

10 to 15 mailings per accounting period, and then it stayed 

flat after that? 

A That was the information they gave us. 
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Q Does it strike you as curious that you would have 

a cliff effect rather than having a steadily declining 

trend? 

A Not necessarily. What struck me as being very 

typical that other sites mentioned was that they had more in 

quarter one than in the rest of the year. 

Q But it doesn't strike you as odd that the decline 

would be immediate and then wouldn't continue further? 

A No, it doesn't strike me as odd. 

Q All right, would you continue with your 

arithmetic? 

A On page 94, section IV, they give their estimate 

of the volumes affected by these 240 mailings. They said 

that 75 percent were less than 1,000 pieces, 20 percent were 

between 1,000 and 50,000; 4 percent between 50,000 and 

100,000; and 1 percent greater than 100,000. I took the 

midpoint of each range, multiplied 75 percent by 240, to get 

180 mailings would have been between zero and 1,000. I took 

the midpoint, so that would have been 500 pieces. Twenty 

percent -- 

Q I’m sorry. You lost me. 

A Okay. 

Q The -- you've got bracketed 75 percent are in the 

range of under 500 or 500 to 1,000. 

A Yes. 
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Q And what weighted value did you assign to that in 

the number of pieces? 

A I said that 75 percent times 240 was 180, 

multiplied that by 500 pieces, which would be the midpoint 

between zero and 1,000. 

Q I'm sorry, by the midpoint -- 

A The range for 75 percent that they gave was 

between zero and 1,000 pieces. The midpoint of zero and 

1,000 is 500, so I took that as the average mailing in that 

range. 

Q Well, what basis did you have for assuming that 

the midpoint was a reasonable measure of the distribution 

within that range? 

A Because most of the sites that we had spoken with 

said that it was the smaller-volume mailers that they had 

trouble with. The larger-volume mailers tended to know the 

rules. Maybe because they're members of ANM, they know the 

rules better in terms of the mailings. And so they tended 

to have less problems with the higher-volume mailers. It 

was the smaller-volume mailers. So I took the midpoint as 

being a conservative estimate. 

Q Well, isn't 1,000 pieces still something that a 

small mailer can issue? 

A Yes, but it was an assumption I made in each one 

of the intervals. 
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Q But you had no basis for assuming, did you, 

other -- other than your belief that 500 was a good 

representative for a small mailer, what basis did you 

assume -- have for assuming that 500 is a representative -- 

is the best value for a range from zero to l,OOO? 

A It was an assumption I made based on other 

information given to me by the firms. I don't think that 

the magnitude of the answer would have changed if I had used 

1,000. The magnitude would still not be that great. 

Q By what percentage would it change? 

A I don't know. I don't do math well in my head. 

Q All right. Did you do the math at -- that 

particular math at any point in this process? 

A No. I made the assumption and went with it -- 

Q Okay. 

A Based on the information I had gotten from the 

sites. 

Q Now next you've got bracket 20 percent for the 

next three -- 

A Right. So I took 20 percent times 240, which 

would have been 48. That interval went from 1,000 to 

50,000, so the midpoint would have been 25,500. so I 

multiplied 48 -- 

Q I'm sorry, what was that number again? I want to 

write -- 
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A 25,500. And so I multiplied that by 48. 

Q And so again you picked 25,500 as the value -- as 

the average number of pieces in a mailing for those size 

distributions -- 

A I consistently used the midpoint of each interval. 

Q And without any other basis other than it happened 

to fall in the middle? 

A No, with the -- as I said before, with the 

understanding from the sites that the smaller mailers tended 

to be the ones that they had problems with. 

Q Well, which is the smaller mailer, the mailer who 

mails in the zero to 1,000 range, or the mailer who mails in 

the 1,000 to 50,000 range? 

A It was an assumption I used, that the midpoint was 

representative of the interval. 

Q In your experience as somebody who's worked with 

statistics, is it necessarily true that the average weight 

of -- size of the observations in a sample is always at the 

midpoint of the range? 

A NO, it's not always the case. 

Q In fact, it's the case only by coincidence, isn't 

it? 

A I'm not sure what you mean by coincidence. 

Q Well, if you took a large number of samples of 

observations, you wouldn't -- you wouldn't -- you wouldn't 
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be likely to find that the average -- that the -- that the 

midpoint generally was a good proxy for the average value of 

a sample. 

A In statistics there are three measures of what is 

called an average. One is a mode, which is the most 

frequently occurring number; one is the median, which is the 

number if you rank them is the middle value; the other one 

is the average or the mean. I used the mean as 

representative because I had no information to choose the 

mode or the median. 

Q And you think that's adequate information for 

asking the Commission to raise the rates that these 

nonprofit mailers are going to have to pay? 

A Given the information that we had, we had to 

provide estimates of the situation. Given the fact that I 

had -- I had people giving me this information who had been 

there in FY '96, who knew their mailers, who could give 

informed estimates, I thought that the average was a very 

representative number to use in this case. 

Q But there's nothing on the form that indicates 

that they told you that they thought the average was a good 

representative -- that the midpoint was a good 

representative for the weighted average, is there? 

A NO. 

Q Now what about the 50,000 to 100,000 range? I 
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assume you picked then 75,000 because that was the midpoint. 

A Yes. 

Q And again on the same basis as your choice of the 

other midpoints? 

A Yes. 

Q Do you consider those to be -- volumes to be those 

of small mailers? 

A I never said that they -- I was representing small 

mailers. I was representing the average in those -- in 

those ranges. 

Q Okay. The above-100,000 range, what value did you 

assign to that? 

A I made an estimate of 500,000. 

Q And what is your estimate based on? 

A Just my assumption that that was a reasonable 

amount given -- 1 thought it was a fairly conservative 

amount to use. 

Q As opposed to 101,000 or 10 million? What basis 

do you have for choosing 5,000? 

A It was an assumption I made. 

Q You picked it up out of thin air, didn't you? 

A I made that assumption; yes. 

Q With no basis in any factual information for 

choosing it? 

A Yes 
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Q If the volume had been 1 million, do you think it 

might have had an effect on the outcome? 

A I don't think given the number of mailings 

involved here that it would have an effect on the magnitude 

of the answer we got. 

Q What was the total number of mailings for that 

site that you reported on page 29? 

A 240. 

Q I'm sorry, the total number of mail pieces. I 

misspoke. 

A Oh, I'm sorry. The mail pieces for that site, 

3,234,OOO was the estimate. 

Q Now, were there disqualification logs for this 

site? 

A No, on page 87, they reported that those logs had 

been destroyed. 

Q Now, this survey, nothing -- would you look 

through this response that is starting on page Bates 86, and 

going through the end, which is Bates No. 99, would you 

confirm -- would you tell me if there is anything on those 

pages indicating that the volume figures were intended to 

include mail that was voluntarily entered at nonprofit rates 

__ at commercial rates with nonprofit markings? 

A As I said before, when we talked with the sites on 

the phone, we asked them what their volumes were that had 
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gone at regular rates with nonprofit indicia. 

Q My question, though, is there anything on the form 

that indicates that that was their understanding? 

A No. 

Q And going to Bates No. 94, the volume figures 

there appear under question subpart 4, is that correct? 

A Yes. 

Q And question subpart 4 is part of question 6? 

A Yes. 

Q And question 6 is asking for mail that was 

rejected? 

A That is how the question was worded on the form. 

Q So if the respondent had answered question -- any 

part of question 6, as including mail that was voluntarily 

entered at commercial rates in the first place, their 

understanding would have been contrary to the written 

wording of the question appearing on the form, right? 

A But they were answering -- they weren't writing 

the writing the answers on the forms. They were answering 

our questions over the phone. And, as I said before, these 

forms were written before we started our telephone calls and 

so we learned, after getting some sample forms from a site, 

before we started making our calls, that there were also on 

these logs those instances of mailing that went at 

commercial rates with nonprofit indicia, so we asked the 
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sites for those forms. We just didn't change our forms 

because we had already copied the forms, and we didn't want 

to kill more trees. 

Q Well, as an expert in survey form -- survey 

design, when the questions that you are implementing turn 

out to be different from the questions on the pre-printed 

form, isn't it considered good survey practice to indicate 

on the forms that -- the respect in which the answers differ 

from the pre-printed questions? 

A I would be concerned with that if we had actually 

given the sites these pre-printed forms and they were 

writing the answers on these forms. Given the time 

constraint we were under in trying to get this information, 

I did not feel that that was as important as trying to talk 

with the sites and yet the information and probe them and 

make sure they were giving us informed estimates. 

Q Well, how is the Commission to know what it can 

rely on when the only printing and writing that appear make 

no mention of voluntarily entered mail? 

A I guess they would also have to rely on my 

testimony and what I am -- how I am describing things today, 

how I am testifying to today. 

Q Who filled out this form, No. 7? 

A One of my colleagues. 

Q Did the individual who filled out this form, your 
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colleague, tel .l you how much voluntarily entered mai -1 was 

included in the volume estimates? 

A The volume estimates are inclusive of any mailing 

that was sent at commercial rates with nonprofit indicia, so 

they would include both instances, either mailings that were 

voluntarily entered with -- at commercial rates with 

nonprofit indicia, or mailings that were rejected at 

acceptance but went through at regular rates. 

Q Please listen to the first few words of my 

question. I am going to repeat it. 

A I'm sorry. 

Q Did the employee who filled out this form tell you 

-- tell you how much of the volume reported represented 

mailings that were voluntarily entered at commercial rates? 

A They included those information, they did not 

specifically report separately how much was voluntarily 

entered at commercial rates with nonprofit indicia versus 

was disqualified and later sent at regular rates. 

Q Let me try again. Did the employee tell you -- 

did you employee tell you anything about the inclusion of 

voluntarily entered mail for this site? Tell you. 

A All the information I used in my estimates is 

written on these forms. As I have said before, there is not 

that link where they were telling me things that are not on 

these forms. 
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Q So at least on this site, if we want to assume 

that the volume estimates included mail that was voluntarily 

entered at commercial rates, the Commission would have to be 

finding that a fact existed which was neither written down 

on this Form Number 7 nor told to you orally by the employee 

who filled out the form, correct? 

A Could you restate that question, please? I want 

to make sure I am answering your question. 

Q Yes. You are asking the Commission to conclude 

that for Site Number 7, the volume estimates shown on page 

Bates Number 94 include mailings that were voluntarily 

entered at commercial rates, right? 

A Yes. 

Q And that supposition isn't stated anywhere within 

the four corners of the form, correct? 

A Correct. I have testified to that -- to how we 

did the survey over the phone, but no, it is not on those 

forms and just to clarify, it is sent at commercial rates 

with nonprofit indicia. 

Q And the employee, your employee, who filled out 

this form said nothing to you about whether that supposition 

was correct for this form? 

A That is how they were trained. They do what -- 

they ask the questions that they were told to ask. 

Q Would you turn to Site Number 9, which is on Bates 
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1 129? 

2 A Yes, I'm there. 

3 Q And that corresponds to a Ranking Number 12, is 

4 that correct? 

5 A That is correct. 

6 Q And for that you reported 534,375 pieces? 

7 A Yes. 

8 Q And what is that number based on? 

9 A Once again, if we start on page 136, when they 

10 were asked the questions about the mailings in FY '96 that 

11 went at commercial rates with nonprofit indicia, first of 

12 all, for Question 5 they said about 100 mailings had been 

13 rejected because of content, but then in Question 6(b) they 

14 were asked how many were accepted under or subsequently 

15 required to pay regular rates and they said 75, so I used 

16 the 75 mailings in my estimate. 

17 On page 137 in Part IV, once again they gave us 

18 the distribution of pieces, an estimate of the distribution 

19 of pieces. They said 70 percent of the 75 went -- were 

20 between 500 and 1000 pieces; 70 percent of 75 is 70; and I 

21 took 70 times 750, once again using my assumption of the 

22 midpoint; twenty percent of 75 times 3000 is the midpoint 

23 between 1000 and 5000; five percent of 75 times the midpoint 

24 of 10,000 to 50,000; and five percent of 75 times the 

25 midpoint of 50,000 plus, which I used as an estimate, 
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90,000. 

Q Well, of the pieces that were in the last two 

volume ranges, 50,000 to 100,000, and above 100,000, how 

many of those mailings were in the above 100,000 range? 

A They did not specify, they just said 5 percent 

were between -- were above 50,000 pieces. 

Q So you have to no reason to know whether the 

90,000 figure is at all representative, do you? 

A I made an estimate. 

Q Well, it is not even an estimate, it's a guess, 

isn't it? 

A It's an estimate based on the information that the 

sites have given me that lower volume mailers tended to be 

the ones that had problems, and the higher volume mailers 

tended to the ones who knew the rules. 

Q Now, will you turn back to page 136? 

A Yes. 

Q On the top of the page, in answer to question No 

5, that's the number of mailings that were rejected because 

of content? 

A Yes. 

Q And the answer is about lOO? 

A Yes. 

Q What basis do you have for concluding that the 

remaining figures are anything other than abouts or 
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approximations? 

A As I have always quantified these results, these 

were informed estimates from the Postal clerks. They did 

not have the logs necessarily available, and so these are 

not exact numbers. I have never said that they were exact 

numbers. But the people we talked to were there in FY '96, 

they were informed of the mailings. These were special 

circumstances, they were things that they would remember. 

Q Well, your answer on page 29 says 534,375, that's 

an awfully precise number, isn't it? 

A It's the number based on the calculations that I 

have just described to you. 

Q Don't you think it is a little misleading to put 

down a number appearing that precise when, in fact, -- 

A No, because -- oh, I’m sorry. 

Q When, in fact, you are working with estimates 

multiplied by estimates? 

A No, because, as I stated in my testimony, these 

were informed estimates. I didn't provide standard errors 

just because it would be misleading to provide that in this 

case, I believe. But I did explain that these were informed 

estimates and I explained, and I have been explaining here 

why I believe that those are very informed estimates. And I 

think that the information in the logs back up the sites 

where the logs were available. 
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Q NOW, once again, would you confirm that the 

volumes here, there's nothing on the form to indicate that 

the volumes here included mail that was voluntarily entered 

at commercial rates with nonprofit markings? 

MS. REYNOLDS: The Postal Service would be willing 

to stipulate that all of the forms are printed identically. 

MR. LEVY: But there is also handwriting on the 

forms. I appreciate the stipulation. 

THE WITNESS: It does not say that on the forms. 

BY MR. LEVY: 

Q Or on the handwritten information? 

A Or on the handwritten information. 

Q For all of the sites included in Cross-Examination 

Exhibit 2, your Library Reference, in how many of the sites 

was there any handwritten indication that the volume marking 

-- volume figures for disqualified mail included mail that 

was voluntarily entered at commercial rates? 

A I don't know the exact number, but my guess would 

be that there were very few that included that. 

Q Can you point to a single one? 

A No. 

Q Would you turn to site -- I mean, yes, site 18 in 

the survey form, Cross-Examination Exhibit No. 2? Page 240 

Bates number. Let me know when you're there. 

A I'm there. 
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Q Now, there you estimate a volume, total volume of 

disqualified mail of 360,000, is that correct? 

A That's correct. 

Q Could you walk us through the arithmetic of that? 

A On page 247, question 5, they say that between 100 

and 120 mailings were rejected because of content. Question 

6-B, they say that the majority of those were accepted under 

or subsequently required to pay regular rates. So I used 

the estimate of 120 mailings that were mailed at commercial 

rates with nonprofit indicia. Part IV on page 248, they 

said that 90 percent of those mailings were between zero and 

1,000 pieces. So 90 percent of 120 would have been 108 

times the mid-point, 500, or the mean 500. And ten percent 

were between 1,000 and 50,000 pieces. The average of that 

would be 25,500 pieces times 12 mailings, and that gives you 

your 360,000 pieces. 

Q Now, again, you use the same mid-point assumption? 

A I used the mean, as I said before. 

Q To save time, you used the same midpoint 

assumption throughout? 

A Yes. I thought I stated that before. 

Q And these data are for Fiscal Year '96? 

A That was their estimate from FY '96, yes. 

Q Based on Fiscal Year '96 data? 

A Based on their experience in Fiscal Year '96. 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 
Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 842-0034 



1 As they state on page 241, the logs were not 

2 available at that site. 

3 Q So this is their recollection about what happened 

4 a couple years before the survey was taken? 

5 A Yes. 

6 Q Are there any sites on page 29 of your testimony 

7 for which your volume data were actually based on volumes 

8 reported in the disqualification logs? 

9 A Yes. 

10 Q Which site or sites? 

11 A From Exhibit 2, that would have been Sites 52, and 

12 let me make sure -- let me make sure about the other -- 

13 which would have been Site 4 in the survey forms in the 

14 logs; and also Site Number 10 in Exhibit 2, which is Number 

15 1 in the survey forms in the logs. 

16 Q So it would be Sites Number 1 and 4 in the 

11 logbook? 

18 A Yes. 

19 Q Exhibit 3-A. Okay. Let's look at Tab 1 of 

20 Cross-Examination Exhibit 3-A. 

21 For this site, you have estimated 4,077 pieces? 

22 A Yes. 

23 Q Where do you get that number from Tab 1 of Exhibit 

24 3-A? 

25 A If we look at page 16, after we had done the 

19999 
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survey our contact actually went back and looked through the 

logs and it listed the mailings by AP, which mailings went 

at regular rates with nonprofit indicia, and that -- pages 

16 and 17 -- 

Q I'm sorry, page 16 and 17 of what? 

A Of the Exhibit -- your Exhibit 2, the survey 

forms. 

Q What Bates number is that, please? 

A 16 and 17. 

Q Yes. 

A This was a letter sent to us after we had done the 

survey where they had actually found the specific logs, and 

so they had found the instances in the logs where mailing 

was sent at regular rate with nonprofit indicia and so we 

got the exact volumes from this. I just added up the 

volumes from this letter that was sent to us by the site. 

Q Okay. Is there anything in there indicating that 

the volumes included pieces that were voluntarily entered at 

nonprofit -- at commercial rates? 

A Given that they got this information from the 

logs I the fact that there are -- I believe there are none 

that were listed as being originally -- oh, wait a second -- 

that were originally entered as regular rates, then they 

must not have had them on the logs themselves. 

They must not have had those mailings. 
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Q I'm sorry, I don't understand. 

A I'm sorry. Let me say that again. 

This site did not have any mailings that a nailer 

voluntarily entered at regular rates with nonprofit indicia, 

because those were not on the logs, and that would have been 

recorded on the logs. 

Q Okay. Let's take that one step at a tine. 

No voluntary mailings of nail bearing commercial 

nonprofit rates -- let me start again. 

No voluntary mailings of mailings with nonprofit 

markings but paying commercial rates appeared on the logs? 

A Yes. 

Q Is that the first part of your answer? 

A Yes. 

Q And the second part is from that you inferred that 

no such mailings occurred during the period? 

A Yes -- because they would have been recorded on 

the logs. 

Q Where does it say they would have been recorded on 

the logs? 

A It is part of their Acceptance procedures. 

Whenever there is a discrepancy between the rate that is 

being paid in the indicia it's automatically recorded as 

something that needs to be checked. 

Q Can you show me a single document in Exhibit 3-A 
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or anywhere else in your testimony and workpapers which 

supports that proposition? 

A No. I do not have anything on there. 

It was information that was given to me by 

Acceptance personnel. 

Q Who? 

A Pardon? 

Q Who? 

A The acceptance personnel that we talked with in 

the survey. 

Q HOW many of then told you that? 

A I guess we learned it from the first couple of 

sites that we asked, and that's why we asked it of all the 

sites. I mean before we started the survey we asked about 

these logs to see what information that they had, and that 

was one of the things that was told to us. So we knew that, 

going into the survey, that that would be on the logs. We 

didn't ask for the logs without knowing what was on the 

logs. 

Q A Postal Service employee told you that, as a 

matter of practice, nail with nonprofit postage -- with 

nonprofit markings but commercial postage is always entered 

on the disqualified mailings logs, even when it is 

voluntarily entered that way? 

A A Postal Service employee told me that what gets 
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entered on those logs are any questions or problems that 

arise during the acceptance procedure for any type of 

mailing, and one of the things that they look at in terms of 

whether there is a problem or not is whether the rates match 

what the piece says, you know, what the endorsements or the 

indicia on the piece are, for any type of mailing, which 

would include nonprofit mailings. 

Q Can you show me in these logs an example? 

A I don't have one at the tip of my finger. I know 

that I have seen them on there. If you look at the logs, 

they, in fact, have a code that they use for those. Let me 

go -- just to show you an example, if we look at the log 

shown on page 8 of Part 1 of 2 of your exhibit, I guess that 

would be Exhibit 3, the section at the bottom of the form, 

where it says disqualification codes, Code 6 says indicia 

meter irregularity and Code 8 says improper endorsement. 

Either one of those is used for situations where the rate 

that is being paid and the endorsement or the indicia do not 

match, are non consistent. 

Q And you were told that one of those six codes -- 

one of those two codes is always put in place when mail is 

tendered with commercial postage but nonprofit markings? 

A That's what I was told, yes 

Q Always? 

A They said that that was their procedure, that was 
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what they are supposed to do. 

Q And how many individuals told you this? 

A We learned it from the first -- before we did the 

survey, we talked with acceptance personnel, actually at two 

different sites, just to learn whether there was any 

difference across sites or whether this information was 

generally available and they both told us that it was one of 

the things that comes on the log. So then, subsequently, 

when we talked with our sample sites, we asked them for any 

mailings that went at commercial rates with nonprofit 

indicia. 

And I noticed -- I don't have the examples right 

at hand, but I noticed that there were, as I was going 

through the logs before we provided them, that there were a 

number of instances where Codes 6 and 8 were used, or where 

there was a comment that said that, you know, there's a 

3602R being sent or given to us, but the indicia says 

nonprofit. I don't have those examples at hand. 

Q Now, the rules also say that mailing that doesn't 

qualify for nonprofit rates shouldn't be accepted at 

nonprofit postage. 

A That's correct. 

Q But you just told me that that wasn't always 

followed. 

A That's correct. Sometimes the sites do make 
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accommodations for mailers. 

Q And, in fact, isn't it also true that, as an 

accommodation, the sites sometimes allow mail to be -- go 

all the way through with a nonprofit marking even at 

commercial postage? 

A That's true. That's the volume estimates that I 

have provided, I have heard those. 

Q So we agree that, to at least some extent, the 

rules aren't -- the formal rules aren't always followed? 

A That's correct. 

Q And it's also true that anther formal rule that 

might not be followed is the entry of mail with the wrong 

markings in the disqualification log? 

A These Acceptance logs are not used as some kind of 

official record of volumes for the Postal Service in 

general. They are used by the sites to help them figure out 

what is going on in their day, what mailings need to be 

addressed, what problems need to be addressed, what mailers 

need to be called up to verify situations. 

They are not used as a formal volume measurement. 

They are used to -- for the sites to help their general 

processes that day, so there would be no reason why a site 

wouldn't put that kind of mailing on this log because it's 

something that they have to check. 

They have to record whether they have contacted 
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the firm, whether -- what information they got back from the 

firm. It is their record of what they are doing and what 

they need to do. There is no reason why they wouldn't put 

that type of mailing on the log. 

Q Well, Headquarters doesn't require them to put 

that information on the log, does it? 

A As I said, this is not -- this is something that 

they do to help their own work. 

Q My question, ma'am, is Headquarters doesn't -- 

A I'm sorry -- 

Q -- them -- 

A No. They do not require them to put that on the 

log. 

Q So they would only put it on the log if they found 

it useful for their own internal management of the site? 

A Yes. 

Q And you previously testified that in a number of 

instances Postal Service people work closely with their 

mailers. They treat them like customers, right? 

A Yes. 

Q If a Postal Service person is familiar with a 

phenomenon of the mailer's entering a piece at commercial 

rates with nonprofit postage, why would the Postal Service 

employee need to enter it on the log to know what was going 

on? 
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A I assume that given the information that they 

given me that that is something they would still have to 

check or at least they would have to show that, you know, 

it's something out of the ordinary, something against the 

rules. 

They would have to at least record it in some way. 

Q Why would the Postal Service employee need to 

enter it on the form? 

A Well, for one reason, they would want to inform 

the mailer that this is something they are not supposed to 

be doing and that they shouldn't do in the future. They 

would want to contact the mailer to say, look, you are not 

following the rules, you know, next time you have got to 

have the right indicia on your piece. 

Q What if they don't enforce that particular rule, 

that they know the mailer and they let it go through. 

Why would they enter it on the form? 

A As far as I know, that is a rule -- what they have 

informed me is this is a rule that they do enforce. 

Q Well, do you expect them to tell you if they break 

the rules all the time? 

A They have -- they had no reason to not give us 

this information, and in fact they volunteered that they do 

make these accommodations at times, so I think that that 

makes their remarks very credible. 
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Q There is a well-recognized phenomenon in survey 

design of under-reporting of behavior which could cause the 

reporting party either to suffer shame or get into some sort 

of trouble, isn't that true? 

A The -- I'm sorry, you are asking me for? 

Q A general phenomenon. That is one of the 

things -- one of the things that has to be tested in survey 

design? 

A Oh, yes. That is something that you do have to be 

careful of, yes. 

Q I mean to give another example, isn't it true, for 

example, that self-reporting studies of the incidence of 

behavior which is socially for some reason less desired like 

adultery, or homosexuality, that self-reporting studies have 

to be taken with a grain of salt because of the possibility 

of under-reporting? 

A Yes, that is the case. Self-reporting studies do 

have to be taken with a grain of salt, especially if, say, 

the response rate is low in the survey. 

Q Now in Exhibit Number 1, Cross-Examination Exhibit 

Number 1, was a letter sent by the Postal Service to all of 

the sites from Anita Bizzotto: 

A You have to give me a moment here. I have got a 

lot of stuff on the desk here. Okay, yes? 

Q This was a letter indicating that the people who 
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1 were -- this was a letter to the EMS, Business Mail Entry 

2 Managers telling them that they should expect to be hearing 

3 from Christensen Associates for a survey? 

4 A Yes. 

5 Q And the reader of the letter would infer that the 

6 study was being done for Postal Service Headquarters? 

7 A Yes. 

a Q Did you ask that any steps be taken to conceal 

9 this letter from the individuals who were responding to the 

10 survey? 

11 A No. 

12 Q Were any steps taken to conceal from the people 

13 who were responding to the survey the fact that the survey 

14 was being done for Postal Service Headquarters? 

15 A No, in fact, what we found was that the people 

16 that we talked with over the phone, most of them had not 

17 seen this letter or even the questions that were being 

ia asked. They had just been told by their managers to 

19 cooperate with us. The reason why we had to have this 

20 letter is because we were asking for mailer-specific 

21 information. The sites are not going to give that to 

22 anybody over the phone, you need authorization, and that's 

23 what the purpose of the letter was. It was just to say, 

24 look, these people have authorization to get this kind of 

25 information. 

20009 
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Q I understand that, but I am asking about a side 

effect of the letter. What percentage of the respondents 

who answered the survey over the telephone were unaware that 

the study was being done for Postal Service Headquarters? 

A I don't know the exact number but I think it was 

probably close to three-quarters. 

Q My question isn't whether they were unaware, 

hadn't seen the letter, they were unaware that this was 

being done for Postal Service Headquarters? 

A I think that they would naturally assume that. 

Somebody from -- you know, just randomly information, would 

not have the authorization to get mailer-specific 

information. 

Q Did you tell, you or your colleagues tell the 

people who answered the phone survey that their identities 

would be concealed from Postal Service Headquarters? 

A No. 

Q Now, in response to our motion asking for 

production of the logs, the Postal Service made the 

following statement, "None of the employees to whom Dr. 

Schenk spoke regarding the Christensen Associates survey 

expressed any concerns that the information that they were 

going to give would get them in trouble." Do you recall 

seeing a statement to that effect? 

A Yes. 
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Q If you were a Postal Service employee who had been 

told by your boss to answer questions from somebody you had 

never heard of, over the phone, do you think that it is 

likely you would volunteer to that stranger that you were 

concerned that your answers might get you in trouble with 

headquarters? 

A We have done other surveys for headquarters and I 

have heard those concerns before in the past, that people 

are -- they don't feel informed enough or they are concerned 

that they are not giving the correct information. In this 

survey we did not get anything like that. I don't think 

that people really thought about how the information was 

going to be used, they just were told to give us the 

information. 

Q Well, didn't some of the respondents decline to 

answer? 

A Yes, because they did not have the information or 

they had not been there in FY '96. 

Q Well, that's what they said. 

A Easily checked. 

Q Did you? 

A NO. 

MR. LEVY: Mr. Chairman, I think I am pretty close 

to being done, if I may check my notes for a couple of 

minutes. 
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CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: We'll go off the record for 

about five minutes then. 

MR. LEVY: Thanks. 

[Recess.] 

MR. LEVY: I am ready to resume, Mr. Chairman, 

whenever -- 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Mr. Levy. 

BY MR. LEVY: 

Q Just one other question, Dr. Schenk, about your 

assumption of the midrange. 

A Urn-hum. 

Q When you were in the volume groups between zero 

and some higher number, you assumed that the average volume 

per mailing within that category was the unweighted average 

of zero and the top of the range? 

A Not a weighted average. 

Q I'm sorry. 

A It was just a simple mean. 

Q Unweighted average. 

A Yeah. 

Q Zero and the top of the range. 

A Yes. 

Q Do you know what's the minimum number of pieces 

that can be entered as a bulk mailing? 

A I don't remember the exact number. 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 
Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 842-0034 



20013 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

Q It's higher than zero, isn't it? 

A I understand that; yes. 

MR. LEVY: I have no further questions. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Is there any followup? 

Questions from the bench? 

I just have a question that crossed my mind as we 

were looking at the memo that you sent out to the selected 

managers of the business mail entry units. 

The fourth line down in the first paragraph 

there's a sentence that starts at the tail end of that line. 

It says this information is vital to our current -- for the 

current rate case -- excuse me -- this information is vital 

for the current rate case. 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Do you know the extent to which 

that particular item was passed on to -- 

THE WITNESS: No, I don't. We put that in there 

so that we could get quick responses, and we didn't have 

much time to get this information, and so it was something 

that was, as you see in the next sentence, we needed to 

inform them in a timely fashion. 

I don't know what -- I don't know who saw the 

letter beyond the original recipient. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: You didn't ask the people that 

you actually talked to or that your colleagues talked to on 
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the phone whether they'd seen this letter or whether 

they'd -- 

THE WITNESS: Most of them volunteered the 

information that they -- they knew nothing about what was 

going on. They were just told to answer our questions. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Thank you. 

Followup as a result of questions from the bench? 

MR. LEVY: No, but I do want to move in some 

exhibits. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Certainly. 

MR. LEVY: First of all I would like to ask that 

Cross-Examination Exhibits 1 through 3B be admitted into 

evidence, and I would suggest that the voluminous ones, 

which are 2, 3A, and 3B, be admitted into evidence without 

being transcribed into the record if there's a procedure for 

that. Maybe like the Postal Service's opening testimony. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: I think that we can probably 

accommodate you on that, and we'll make sure that copies of 

those cross-examination exhibits are available in the docket 

room. 

Postal Service counsel has some concerns or 

questions? 

MS. REYNOLDS: Not really a concern so much as I'm 

curious as to why we want to -- why we feel a need to move 

Cross-Examination Exhibit 1 in. The only thing that has not 
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been moved -- that was not moved into evidence this morning 

as it should have been appended to Dr. Schenk's testimony 

earlier is the fax cover sheet from me to Dr. Levy -- to Mr. 

Levy. And there's nothing on that that I can see that's in 

any way relevant. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Mr. Levy? 

MR. LEVY: I would ask just since I referred to it 

in the questions that it be admitted, and I'll be happy to 

concede that as redundant in that sense, but I believe I did 

refer to Cross-Examination Exhibit 1. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: In order that the record be as 

clear as possible, we'll direct that Cross-Examination 

Exhibit No. 1 be transcribed into the record and entered 

into evidence. 

[Cross-examination Exhibit ANMXE-1 

was received into evidence and 

transcribed into the record.1 
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03?13/86 1,:30 BZOZ 268 5402 USPS L4W DEFT ~001~~00' 

FAX COVER SHEET 

DATE: 

TO: 

3/I 3/98 

David Levy 

NUMBER: 202-736-8711 

FROM: Anne Reynolds 

PHONE: 2021268-2970 

MESSAGE: To follow Is a cover sheet and questionnaire referenced at page 
26 of USPS-RT-22. We will be filing it on Monday as an errata. 
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TO: SELECTED MANAGERS. BUSINESS MAIL BNTRY 

As explained in the enclosed letter from Anita Birzotto, Christcnsee Associates is conducting a 
study for the Postal Service on the frequency with which mail not qualifying for Nonprofit 
Standard (A) rates is accepted with nonprofit endorsements, and what accounting pmoedures are 
used when nonprofit transactions are ruled inehgible for nonpmfit rates. This information is vital 
for the current rata case. In order to inform headquarters in a timely fashion, we need IO obtain this 
information as soon as possible. 

We have enclosed a list of questions on nonprofit mailing and acceunfing practices. These 
questions outline the information needed. Please determine uho at your facility can provide us this 
information, and f&&?&k the enclosed contact sheet bv 4:UO n.m. today (Wednesday, March 4). 
The contact should be the person who is most knowledgeable of acceptance procedures used at 
your site. It is anticipated that we may need to talk with more than one person at your site, since 
we also need information on the procedures used in accounting for postage deficiencies when 
nonprofit mailings am reled ineligible - ifthis is the case, the designated contact person should be 
somoone who can direct us to the knowledgeable personnel for these issues, or who could 
coordinate a time when we could talk with all relevant persomnJ at the same time. We will oall the 
designated person(s) at the time noted on the sheet, to discuss the information requested. Note that 
YOU do not need to return the questionnaire at this time. 

We appreciate your assistance in this matter. This information will help the Postal Service respond 
to questions arising in the current rate case concerning nonprofit mailing practices. If you have 
any questions concerning this request, please do not hcsitare to call us at &OS)23 l-2266. 

/ 

Leslie M. Schenk 
Senior Economist Economist 

ElmI, 
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Contact for Nonprofit Standard (A) Study 

Fax to: Leslie Schk 
Christensen Assoointcs 
(608)231-2108 

Contact Name: 

Facility Name: 

Finance Number: -.- 

Contact Phone Number: 

Best time to call: 
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QUESTIONS ON NONPROFIT MAILINGS 

I. General Information on Nonprofit Mailings 

A. Consider the most recent AP. is this a representative AP.for Nonprofit 
Standard (A) Mail accepted through your office? If not, why? What 
AP is representative? 

6. Has the volume of Nonprofit Standard (Al mail that your office accepts 
changed since FY957 If so, how? (That is to say. has there been an 
increase or decrease in either the number of nonprofit mailers or the 
volume of individual nonprofit mailers?) 

C. How many nonprofit mailings were accepted at your office during the 
most recant AP (or most recent representative period? What was the 
total volume and revenue for these transactions? 

D. What documentation is kept on rejected nonprofit mailings (are logs 
kept, or notes/memos kept In customers’ files)? Is this documentation 
available for FY96, FY97, FY96 (to date)? What information is usually 
recorded in the documentation? Permit number? Reason for rejection? 
Action taken? Revenue, volume or weight? 

E. Were enforcement practices concerning eligibility for nonprofit mailing 
(in terms of advertising content or other characteristics that would 
make the piece ineligible for nonprofit rates) any different in FY96 
compared with FYS57 With FY97? If so, how? 

F~. Was mailer compliance behavior different in FY96 compared with 
FY95 and with FY97, with regard to characteristics of the mailpiece 
that determine eligibility for nonprofit rates? If so, how? 

II. Nonprofit Mailings Rejected or Ruled Ineligible During Acceptance Process 

A. In the most recent AP [or most recent representative period), how 
many nonprofit mailings were rejected or ruled ineligible for 
nonprofit rates? 

8. Of these, how many were rejected or ruled ineligible because of 
poor preparation (for example, not presorted correctly)? HOW many 
because no Form 3624 was on file? How many because of 
insufficient funds in the trust account? How many because their 
content made them ineligible for nonprofit rates? 

C. For the most recent AP (or most recent representative period), of 
those rejected or ruled ineligible because of content: 

a. How many had Permit imprint Indicla? Precanceled stamps? 
Metered indicia? 

b. How many were accepted under or subsequently required to 
pay regular rates? 

c. For those accepted under regular rates: 
I. Whet regular rate was paid (Standard (Al. First-Class, 

-+I? \ 
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QUESTIONS ON NONPROFIT MAILINGS 

2. How we6 the additlonal postage accounted for? How 
were these transactions entered into the PERMIT system? 
Were they ever entered as Nonprofit then reversed to 
regular rate? 

3. What were the volumes of each of these transactions? 
4. Ilf actual volumes unknown: How many accepted under 

regular rates had volumes < 600 pieces., 500-l ,000 
pieces., l,OOO-5,000, 5,000-10,000, 10,000-60,000, 
50,000-l 00,000 , and > 100,000 pieties). 

6. How were these pieces endorsed? 
6. Did the customer ever correct the endorseman! before re- 

entering the mail? 
d. After a mailing is required to pay regular rates, what 

procedures do you use when the same mailer brings in 
another nonprofit msiling that you determine has to pay 
regular rates because of content problems? 

[If the logs are evallable end have enough information, we will ask 
the sites to provide the logs or to get the Information directly from 
the logs. If they logs do not have enough Information or ark not 
available, we will ask them to make informed estimates.] 

0. Do you have records of reJected mailings for FY96 available? 

[If FY96 Is not avallable, we will ask them If FY97 is avallable (so 
that we can get a complete year of data, if possible).1 

E. In FY96 (or, if not available, for FY97), how many mailings were 
rejected because of content? 

F. Of those rejected in FY96 (or, if not available, in FY97) b8C8us8 of 
content: 

a. How many had Permit imprint indicla? Precanceled stamps? 
Metered indicia? 

b. How many were accepted under or subsequently required to 
pay regular rates? 

c. For those accepted under renular rates: 
1. 

2. 

3. 
4. 

Whet regular rate was paId (Standard (A), First-Class, 
etc.1 
How was the additional postega accounted for? HOW 
were these transactions entered into the PERMIT system? 
Were they ever entered es Nonprofit then reversed, to 
regular rate? 
What were the volumes of each of these transactions? 
(If actual volumes unknown: How many accepted under 
regular rates had volumes c 600 pieces, 500-l ,000 
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QUESTIONS ON NONPROFIT MAILINGS 

pieces, 1,000~5,000, 5,000-l 0,000, 1 O.OOO-50,000, 
50,000-l 00,000 , and > 100,000 pieces). 

5. How were these pieces endorsed ? 
6. Did the customer ever correct the endorsement before re- 

entering the mall 1 

[If the logs are available and have enough Information, we will ask 

the sites to provide the logs or to get the Information directly from 
the logs. If the logs do ncit have enough information or5are not 
available, we will ask them to make informed estlmates.1 
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February 18, 1368 

MANAGERS, BUSINESS MAIL ENTRY 

SUBJECT: Christensen Associates 

The Postal Service has contracted with Christensen Assoofates to study the frequency with which 
mail not qualifying far Standard (Al, Nonprofit rates is accepted with nonprofit endorsements. This 
Issue has come up In a current rata case. If you ere contacted by representatives of Christensen 
Asaocieres for Information regarding our acceptance procedures or any Information you may have 
relating to this issue. please give thsm your full coaperation. 

If you have questions, please contact John Reynolds et 1202) 268-2653. 

Thank you for your assistance. 
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CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: With respect to 

Cross-Examination Exhibits 2 and 3A and B, we'll direct that 

they be entered into evidence and not transcribed into the 

record, and we will endeavor to ensure that copies of these 

cross-examination exhibits are available in our docket room, 

if that is agreeable to the parties involved. 

[Cross-Examination Exhibits 

ANM-XE-2, ANMXE-3A, and ANM-XE-3B 

were received into evidence.1 

MR. LEVY: The only remaining thing I would ask is 

I would like to have marked -- entered into the record of 

this case either as an exhibit or elsewise the copy of the 

letter received from Ms. Reynolds dated March 16, which 1'11 

pass out, and I'll explain why. 

This letter was a description of what work papers 

there were or were not for the testimony, and then the 

fourth page is a listing of the sample sites. And then the 

last two pages are a description of the statement of work. 

And rather than ask the witness about it, I would like to 

just have it stipulated into the record. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Ms. Reynolds? 

MS. REYNOLDS: We have no objection. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Did you say stipulated into the 

record? 

MR. LEVY: Yes. 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 
Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 842-0034 
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CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: We have a document that is 

marked ANM Cross-Examination Exhibit without a number. We 

are going to put number 4 on there, and recognizing that it 

is not a Cross-Examination Exhibit in the strictest sense, 

we are going to direct that it be transcribed into the 

record at this point. 

MR. LEVY: And admitted into evidence. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: And admitted into evidence. 

[Cross-Examination Exhibit ANMXE-4 

was marked for identification and 

received into evidence and 

transcribed into the record.] 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 
Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 842-0034 
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UNITED STATES 
POS?IA L SERVICE 

5y facsimile and email 

David M. Levy, Esq. 
Sidley & Austin 
1722 Eye Street. NW 
Washington, DC 20006 

March 16, 1998 

Dear Mr. Levy: 

I am responding to your letter of Friday evening, March 13, 1998, regarding the 
eight information requests you have made regarding the rebuttal testimony of 
Postal Service witness Leslie Schenk, USPS-RT-22. The Postal Service is 
willing to cooperate with these requests as far as is reasonable and practical, 
under the particular circumstances represented by the filing of Dr. Schenk’s 
testimony. We note that the Procedural Schedules that have been promulgated 
by the Presiding Officer in this proceeding have each specifically noted that no 
discovery is permitted on rebuttal evidence, with the exception of oral cross- 
examination. See Presiding Officer’s Ruling No. R97-f/55, Affachment A 
(November $1997). 

With this observation in mind, the following addresses your requests (reproduced 
in italics below): 

(1) The ‘letter explaining the survey” and the “list of survey 
questions” thaf “was faxed to each sample site’s Manager of Business Entry” 
(cited in USPS-RT-22 at 26, lines 12-14). 

This information was sent to you and to Dr. Haldi via fac&ile Friday evening, 
and will be filed as an errata to the testimony today. 

(2) Any phone call recorrfs, logs, notes, completed survey forms, or 
similar documents {whether in hard copy or elecfmnic form) on which the survey 
takers recorded information obfained during their telephone interviews (id. at 26, 
lines IS-IS). 
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The materials responsive to this portion of your request comprise’s slgnlficant 
volume of materials; Dr. Schenk estimates that several hundred pages would be 
involved. Moreover, this information is only available in hard copy. Because of 
the magnitude of this information, coupled with the proximity of Dr. Schenk’s oral 
testimony, the Postal Service will make available, at Postal Service 
Headquarters, copies of the completed survey forms. Please contact the 
undersigned to arrange a time to review them. 

(3) Any intermediate notes or compilations of the information 
requested in paragraph (21, which in turn were used in preparing USPS-RT-22 or 
Library Reference H-352. 

Intermediate notes or compilations of the informatlon requested in paragraph (2). 
above, were not made. 

(4) Copies of the acceptance logs identified in USPS-RT-22 at 26, 
lines 27-24, for each site thaf responded to the survey. 

As indicated in USPS-RT-22, acceptance logs were not maintained by ail of the 
sites that were interviewed in the preparation of the testimony. Copies of the 
acceptance logs were not obtained or revlewed by Dr. Schenk from the sites that 
did maintain them; her testimony relied on Postal Service employees to relate 
information in the logs in the course of telephone inquiries. 

in order for the Postal Service to provide the information you are requesting 
here, it would need to contact each site that responded to the survey discussed 
in USPS-RT-22. obtain copies of the acceptance logs (If maintained by the site), 
review them to determine if the pages contain commercially sensitive or 
confidential information, redact such information, and repmduce the redacted 
pages. This endeavor would be likely to take.at least a full week of effort, and 
could take significantly longer. Accordingly, we are not undertaking to assemble 
these records. 

(5) The city, state and ZIP code of each site that responded to fhe 
survey. (/f this information appears in Library Reference H-352, please just 

. identify the file or fi\es.) 

This information is in the attached chart. 

(6) Copies of any contracts, RPFs, bids, offers, and similar documents 
generated by the Posfal Service or Christensen Associafes concerning the 
purpose, scope and nature of Chrisfensen Associates’ work relating to the 
survey. (You may redact hourly billing rates and similar information. 
Please contacf me if you wish to redact other informafion: I am on/y 
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inferesfed in the poriions that may shed light on fhe purpose, scope and nature 
of Chrisfensen Associates’ assignment.) 

USPS-RT-22 was provided under the exlsting contract between the Postal 
Service and Christensen Associates, to provide support for Postal Rate 
Commission proceedings. The task order, signed in late February, under which 
USPS-RT-22 was developed, is attached to this letter. 

(7) Any other writfen information provided by the Posfal Service fhaf 
Ms. Schenk used in preparing USPS-RJ-22 or the Postal Service’s response to 
Interrogatory ANMAJSPS-28. 

The attachments to the Postal Service’s response to ANMIUSPS-28 comprise 
the only other written information that was provided by the Postal Service that 
Dr. Schenk used in preparing USPS-RT-22 or the Postal Service’s response to 
Interrogatory ANMIUSPS-28. These attachments are provlded in USPS-RT-22. 

($1 Any ofher suppotfing information required by Rule 31(k) that has 
nof been included in USPS-RT-22 or Library Reference H-352. 

All of the ‘information required by Rule 31(k) has been provided in the body of 
USPS-RT-22, in Library Reference H-352, or is otherwise addressed in the 
testimony. 

Sincerely, 
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ChrIstam-& Associates 
Statement of Work 

Task 5 - IOCS Analysis , 
Supplement & ‘5 . 

I. Background and Objectives . 

Christensen Associates has provided testimony in the R97-1 rate cese 

regarding the new costing system and the data systems on which it is built. 

This work needs to continue through the rebuttal phase and the filing of final 

briefs. Additional funding is neadad because of the extensive involvement of 

Christensen Associates in several aspects of the case. Tha purpose of this 

supplement is to add funding to continue support for the R97-1 rate filing. 

II. Scope 

This work statement covers preparation of interrogatories, cross- 

examination questions, and rebuttal testimonies. It also includes supporting 

analysis and surveys as required to support opinions offered in testimony. 

Christensen Associates will appear in person for oral cross-examination and 

to assist with the oral cross-examination of intervenors. 

ill. Deliverables and Schedule 

Deliverables will include testimony, interrogatories, end questions for 

crass-examination as well as the results of analysis as required by the Postal 

Service, with mutually agreed upon deadlines. The exact deliverables and 

their timing is not known at this time because of the nature of litigation. 
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deadlines as their needs are known. This task expire: April 30, 1998. 
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MR. LEVY: Thank you. That's all I have. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Would you like some time with 

your witness for redirect? 

MS. REYNOLDS: Just a few minutes, please. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Certainly. 

[Recess. 1 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Ms. Reynolds. 

MS. REYNOLDS: The Postal Service still has no 

redirect. Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: And Mr. Levy still has no 

recross in that case. 

Ms. Schenk, we want to thank you. We appreciate 

your appearance here today, again, and your contributions to 

our record. And if there is nothing further, you are 

excused. 

THE WITNESS: Thank you. 

[Witness excused.] 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: And to the best of my ability 

to discern, I think the hearings are adjourned, not for 

today, but, hopefully, for the rest of the case. So with 

that, we will do what we have to do. 

We look forward to getting everyone's briefs and 

reply briefs in here so that we can make some thoughtful 

decisions and, hopefully, we won't upset too many people 

when we next visit with all of you in mid-May. 
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Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 
Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 842-0034 
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Thank you. Have a good day. 

[Whereupon, at 11:56 a.m., the hearing concluded.] 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 
Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 842-0034 


